**SOUTH AUSTRALIA**

**DISTRICT COURT CRIMINAL RULES 2014**

(as varied to the 1 January 2021 – Amendment No. 8)

The District Court Criminal Rules 2014, dated 16th September 2014 which came into operation on 1st October 2014 (*Government Gazette* 19th September 2014, p. 5272) have been varied by District Court rules dated:

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| *Amendment #* |  | *Gazette* | *Date of operation* |
| 1 |  | 1 April 2015, p.1336 | 1 April 2015 |
| 2 |  | 31 March 2016, p. 1093 | 1 May 2016 |
| 3 |  | 23 June 2016, p. 2573 | 27 June 2016 |
| 4 |  | 3 November 2016, p. 4319 | 1 December 2016 |
| 5 |  | 28 November 2017, p. | 1 December 2017 |
| 6 |  | 24 May 2018, p. 2038 | 1 June 2018 |
| 7 |  | 18 April 2019, p. 1079 | 1 May 2019 |
| **8** |  | **24 December 2020, p. 6135** | **1 January 2021** |

By virtue and in pursuance of Section 51 of the *District Court Act 1991* and all other enabling powers, we, Geoffrey Louis Muecke, Chief Judge, and Rauf Soulio and Paul Vincent Slattery, Judges of the District Court of South Australia, make the following Rules of Court.

**Contents**

[Chapter 1—Preliminary](#_Toc60131532)

[Part 1—Formal provisions](#_Toc60131533)

[1—Citation](#_Toc60131534)

[2—Commencement](#_Toc60131535)

[Part 2—Objects](#_Toc60131536)

[3—Objects](#_Toc60131537)

[Part 3—Interpretation](#_Toc60131538)

[4—Interpretation](#_Toc60131539)

[5—Calculation of periods of time](#_Toc60131540)

[5A—Numbering of Rules](#_Toc60131541)

[Part 4—Application of Rules](#_Toc60131542)

[6—Application of Rules](#_Toc60131543)

[Part 5—Repeal and transitional provisions](#_Toc60131544)

[7—Repeal](#_Toc60131545)

[8—Transitional provision](#_Toc60131546)

[Chapter 2—General procedural rules and allocation of Court business](#_Toc60131547)

[Part 1—Sittings](#_Toc60131548)

[9—Sittings](#_Toc60131549)

[Part 2—Public access to hearings](#_Toc60131550)

[10—Public access to hearings](#_Toc60131551)

[11—Recording events in court](#_Toc60131552)

[12—Electronic communications to and from court](#_Toc60131553)

[Part 3—Court's control of procedure](#_Toc60131554)

[13—Power of Court to control procedure](#_Toc60131555)

[14—Dispensation](#_Toc60131556)

[15—Supplementary Rules](#_Toc60131557)

[Part 4—Distribution of Court's business](#_Toc60131558)

[16—Jurisdiction of Masters](#_Toc60131559)

[17—Registrar's functions](#_Toc60131560)

[Part 5—Representation](#_Toc60131561)

[18—Solicitor acting for party](#_Toc60131562)

[19—Service of documents on solicitor acting for party](#_Toc60131563)

[Chapter 3—Initiation of criminal proceedings](#_Toc60131564)

[Part 1—Information](#_Toc60131565)

[20 \*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*](#_Toc60131566)

[21—Information](#_Toc60131567)

[21A Qualifying and prescribed offences](#_Toc60131568)

[22—Particulars](#_Toc60131569)

[23—Priority proceedings](#_Toc60131570)

[23A—Statement before arraignment](#_Toc60131571)

[23B- Case Statements](#_Toc60131572)

[Part 2—Arraignment](#_Toc60131573)

[24—Arraignment of persons committed for trial or sentence](#_Toc60131574)

[25—Arraignment on multiple counts](#_Toc60131575)

[25A—Priority proceedings](#_Toc60131576)

[26—Court of trial](#_Toc60131577)

[27—Referral to directions hearing](#_Toc60131578)

[Chapter 4—Documents, service and hearings generally](#_Toc60131579)

[Part 1—Documents](#_Toc60131580)

[28—Approved forms](#_Toc60131581)

[29—Inspection of court records](#_Toc60131582)

[30—Production of court records](#_Toc60131583)

[31—Child pornography material](#_Toc60131584)

[Part 2—Service](#_Toc60131585)

[32—Address for service](#_Toc60131586)

[33—Obligation to give address for service](#_Toc60131587)

[34—Service of documents at address for service](#_Toc60131588)

[Part 3—Hearings generally](#_Toc60131589)

[35—Appearance of defendant in person](#_Toc60131590)

[36—Appearance of defendant by audiovisual link](#_Toc60131591)

[Part 4—Hearings for interstate courts](#_Toc60131592)

[37—Audiovisual evidence for interstate proceedings](#_Toc60131593)

[Chapter 5—Election for trial by Judge alone](#_Toc60131594)

[38—Election](#_Toc60131595)

[39—Election by joint accused](#_Toc60131596)

[40—Manner of making election](#_Toc60131597)

[41—Practitioner’s certificate](#_Toc60131598)

[42—Time for making election](#_Toc60131599)

[43—Election irrevocable](#_Toc60131600)

[44—Election after direction for new trial](#_Toc60131601)

[45—Application by Director](#_Toc60131602)

[Chapter 6—Pre-trial applications and directions](#_Toc60131603)

[Part 1—Matters before first directions hearing](#_Toc60131604)

[46—Legal representation certificate or written assurance](#_Toc60131605)

[47—Trial preparation statement](#_Toc60131606)

[Part 2—Convening directions hearings](#_Toc60131607)

[48—Convening directions hearing](#_Toc60131608)

[Part 3—Pre-trial applications](#_Toc60131609)

[49—Written application](#_Toc60131610)

[50—Oral application](#_Toc60131611)

[51—Time for making certain applications](#_Toc60131612)

[Part 3A—Bail applications](#_Toc60131613)

[51A—Making bail application](#_Toc60131614)

[51B—Bail application in respect of proceeding in another court](#_Toc60131615)

[Part 4—Determination without oral hearing](#_Toc60131616)

[52—Determination of application without hearing oral submissions](#_Toc60131617)

[Part 5—Proceedings at directions hearings](#_Toc60131618)

[53—Forum for directions hearing](#_Toc60131619)

[54—First directions hearing](#_Toc60131620)

[55—Directions hearings generally](#_Toc60131621)

[56—Tender documents and aids](#_Toc60131622)

[Part 6—Special directions hearings](#_Toc60131623)

[57—Convening special directions hearing](#_Toc60131624)

[57A—Special directions hearing](#_Toc60131625)

[Part 6A—Vulnerable witnesses](#_Toc60131626)

[57B—Pre-trial special hearing](#_Toc60131627)

[57C—Admission of audio visual record of evidence](#_Toc60131628)

[Part 7—Pre-trial directions hearings](#_Toc60131629)

[58—Convening pre-trial directions hearing](#_Toc60131630)

[59—Proceedings at pre-trial directions hearing](#_Toc60131631)

[Part 8—Outcome of directions hearings](#_Toc60131632)

[60—Outcome of directions hearing](#_Toc60131633)

[Chapter 7—Notice of and dispensing with evidence](#_Toc60131634)

[Part 1—Notice of evidence](#_Toc60131635)

[61—Evidence of discreditable conduct](#_Toc60131636)

[62—Evidence of self-defence or other designated matters](#_Toc60131637)

[63—Expert or alibi evidence](#_Toc60131638)

[Part 2—Admissions](#_Toc60131639)

[64—Dispensing with prosecution witnesses](#_Toc60131640)

[65 \*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*](#_Toc60131641)

[Part 3—Subpoenas](#_Toc60131642)

[66—Interpretation](#_Toc60131643)

[67—Issuing subpoena](#_Toc60131644)

[68—Form of subpoena](#_Toc60131645)

[69—Alteration of date for attendance or production](#_Toc60131646)

[70—Setting aside or other relief](#_Toc60131647)

[71—Service](#_Toc60131648)

[72—Compliance with subpoena](#_Toc60131649)

[73—Production otherwise than on attendance](#_Toc60131650)

[74—Removal, return, inspection, copying and disposal of documents and things](#_Toc60131651)

[75—Inspection of, and dealing with, documents and things produced otherwise than on attendance](#_Toc60131652)

[76—Disposal of documents and things produced](#_Toc60131653)

[77—Costs and expenses of compliance](#_Toc60131654)

[78—Failure to comply with subpoena—contempt of court](#_Toc60131655)

[79—Documents and things in court custody](#_Toc60131656)

[Chapter 8—Trial](#_Toc60131657)

[Part 1—Evidence](#_Toc60131658)

[80—Audiovisual link evidence or submissions](#_Toc60131659)

[81—Evidence to be taken interstate or overseas](#_Toc60131660)

[82—Audiovisual record of evidence](#_Toc60131661)

[Part 2—Exhibits](#_Toc60131662)

[83—Exhibits](#_Toc60131663)

[Chapter 9—Juries](#_Toc60131664)

[84—Interpretation](#_Toc60131665)

[85—Juror’s oath or affirmation](#_Toc60131666)

[86—Jury panel](#_Toc60131667)

[87—Selection of jurors by ballot](#_Toc60131668)

[88—Jurors in charge of Sheriff or Sheriff’s officer](#_Toc60131669)

[89—Non attendance](#_Toc60131670)

[Chapter 10—Sentencing](#_Toc60131671)

[90—Victim impact statements](#_Toc60131672)

[91—Community impact statements](#_Toc60131673)

[92—Application to fix non-parole period](#_Toc60131674)

[93—Mental impairment detention](#_Toc60131675)

[Chapter 11—Statutory applications](#_Toc60131676)

[94—Mental impairment](#_Toc60131677)

[95—Note- there is no Rule 95- see rule 5A](#_Toc60131678)

[96—Note- there is no Rule 96- see rule 5A](#_Toc60131679)

[97—Note- there is no Rule 97- see rule 5A](#_Toc60131680)

[98—Confiscation orders](#_Toc60131681)

[Chapter 12—Note- there is no Chapter 12- see rule 5A](#_Toc60131682)

[Chapter 13—Note- there is no Chapter 13 – see rule 5A](#_Toc60131683)

[Chapter 14—Contempt of Court](#_Toc60131684)

[Part 1—Contempt committed in face of Court](#_Toc60131685)

[128—Contempt committed in face of Court](#_Toc60131686)

[Part 2—Court initiated proceedings for contempt—other cases](#_Toc60131687)

[129—Court initiated proceedings for contempt—other cases](#_Toc60131688)

[Part 3—Contempt proceedings by party to proceeding](#_Toc60131689)

[130—Contempt proceedings by party to proceeding](#_Toc60131690)

[Part 4—Hearing of charge of contempt](#_Toc60131691)

[131—Charge to be dealt with by Judge](#_Toc60131692)

[132—Procedure on charge of contempt](#_Toc60131693)

[133—Punishment of contempt](#_Toc60131694)

[History of Amendment](#_Toc60131695)

Chapter 1—Preliminary

Part 1—Formal provisions

1—Citation

These Rules may be cited as the *District Court Criminal Rules 2014*.

2—Commencement

These Rules commence on 1 October 2014.

Part 2—Objects

3—Objects

(1) The objects of these Rules are to—

(a) establish orderly procedures for the conduct of the business of the Court in its criminal jurisdiction;

(b) promote the just and efficient determination of such business; and

(c) facilitate the timely disposal of such business at a cost affordable to the parties and the community generally.

(2) These Rules are not intended to defeat a proper prosecution by or frustrate a proper defence of a party who is genuinely endeavouring to comply with the procedures of the Court.

(3) Proceedings in the Court will be managed and supervised with a view to best attaining the objects in subrule (1).

(4) These Rules are to be construed and applied, and the processes and procedures of the Court conducted, so as best to attain the objects in subrule (1).

Part 3—Interpretation

4—Interpretation

In these Rules, unless the contrary intention appears—

***the Act*** means the *Criminal Procedure Act 1921;*

***address for service*** – see rule 32;

***approved form*** means a form approved under rule 28 and contained in the Schedule to the Supplementary Rules;

***audiovisual link*** means a communication between the Court and a party or a party's representative or a witness by video, telephone or other electronic means for the purpose of a court hearing;

***bail application*** means an application relating to bail and includes—

1. (a) an application for release on bail under sections 4 and 8 of the *Bail Act 1985*;
2. (b) an application to revoke a bail agreement or issue a warrant under section 6(4), 18(1) or 19A of the *Bail Act 1985*;
3. (c) an application to vary a condition of a bail agreement under section 6(4) of the *Bail Act 1985*;
4. (d) an application to vary or revoke a guarantee in respect of a bail agreement under section 7(4) of the *Bail Act 1985*;
5. (e) an application for estreatment under section 19 of the *Bail Act 1985*; or
6. (f) any other application under the *Bail Act 1985*.

***business day*** means a day on which the Registry is ordinarily open for business;

***the Civil Rules*** means the *District Court Civil Rules 2006*;

***child pornography* –** see rule 31;

***Consolidation Act*** means the *Criminal Law Consolidation Act 1935*;

***commencement date*** means the date on which these Rules came into operation;

***community impact statement*** means a neighbourhood impact statement or a social impact statement as defined in section 15 of the *Sentencing Act 2017*;

***Confiscation Acts* –** see rule 98;

***Court*** means the District Court of South Australia;

***Director***means the Director of Public Prosecutions for the State or Commonwealth as the context requires;

***election*** - see rule 38;

***first directions hearing*** means the first directions hearing after the defendant is first arraigned in the Court;

***lawyer*** means a legal practitioner within the meaning of the *Legal Practitioners Act 1981;*

***legal representative certificate* –** see rule 46;

***practitioner’s certificate*** - see rule 41;

***preliminary question*** - see rule 49(1)(h);

***pre-trial directions hearing*** - see rule 58;

***prescribed proceeding \*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\****

***pre-trial special hearing order*** *means a pre-trial special hearing order under section 12AB of the Evidence Act 1929;*

***priority proceeding*** means a proceeding in which a person—

1. is charged with a serious and organised crime offence within the meaning of section 5(1) of the *Criminal Law Consolidation Act 1935* and the proceeding is a “prescribed proceeding” within the meaning of section 127(2) of the Act;
2. is a serious and organised crime suspect; or
3. is charged with a sexual offence within the meaning of section 50B(2) of the *District Court Act 1991* where the alleged victim of the offence is a child;

***Registrar***means the Registrar and includes the Deputy Registrar (Criminal) and any other officer or employee of the Court performing functions delegated by the Registrar or under the Registrar’s supervision;

***the Rules*** means these Rules;

***the Sentencing Act*** means the *Sentencing Act* *2017*;

***serious and organised crime suspect*** means a person who is the subject of a serious and organised crime suspect determination under section 3A of the *Bail Act 1985*;

***Special directions hearing* –** see rule 57;

***Supplementary Rules*** - see rule 15;

***trial Judge*** means the Judge to whom a trial has been assigned;

***Written assurance*** – see rule 46.

5—Calculation of periods of time

(1) When a rule or order of the Court fixes prospectively the time within which something is required or permitted to be done, the period runs from the end of the day from which the calculation is to be made.

**Example—**

On 1 March, the Court orders a party to file a document within 14 calendar days. The party must file the document by no later than 15 March.

(2) When a rule or order fixes the time within which something is required or permitted to be done as being not less than a specified number of days before a day or event in the future, the calculation of the period commences on the day before the day or event in question.

**Example—**

The Court orders a party to file a document at least 14 days or 14 clear days before a hearing scheduled on 31 March. The party must file the document by no later than 16 March.

(3) If the time within which something is required or permitted to be done under these Rules or an order is fixed at 7 days or less, the period is to be understood as a reference to business days only.

**Example 1—**

On Thursday, 1 March, the Court orders a party to file a document within 4 days. The party must file the document by no later than Wednesday, 7 March.

**Example 2—**

The Court orders a party to file a document at least 4 days or 4 clear days before a hearing scheduled on Monday, 31 March. The party must file the document by no later than Monday, 24 March.

(4) When the time within which something is required or permitted to be done under these Rules or an order ends on a day on which the Registry is closed, the period is extended so that it ends on the next day on which the Registry is open for business.

(5) During the period fixed by the Supplementary Rules as the Christmas vacation—

(a) documents may be filed on any day on which the Registry is open for business; but

(b) subject to any contrary direction by the Court, the time for filing a document or taking any other step in a proceeding does not run during the Christmas vacation.

5A—Numbering of Rules

It is intended that the numbering of these Rules is to match (so far as possible) the numbering of the *Supreme Court Criminal Rules 2014* (and thus, if any of the *Supreme Court Criminal Rules 2014* are inapplicable in the District Court, there will be a gap in the sequential numbering of these Rules)

**Note-**

There is no equivalent to this rule in the *Supreme Court Criminal Rules 2014*

Part 4—Application of Rules

6—Application of Rules

(1) There is no subrule (1)- see rule 5A

(2) These Rules do not derogate from the Court's inherent jurisdiction.

Part 5—Repeal and transitional provisions

7—Repeal

The *District Court Criminal Rules 2013* are repealed.

8—Transitional provision

(1) Unless the Court otherwise directs, these Rules apply to—

(a) proceedings commenced on or after the commencement date; and

(b) steps taken or required to be taken or matters occurring on or after the commencement date in proceedings commenced before the commencement date.

(2) The Court may direct that these Rules, or the Rules in force before these Rules were made, apply to a transitional proceeding or a particular step or matter in a transitional proceeding.

Chapter 2—General procedural rules and allocation of Court business

Part 1—Sittings

9—Sittings

The sittings of the Court in its criminal jurisdiction will be at such times and places as the Chief Judge from time to time directs.

Part 2—Public access to hearings

10—Public access to hearings

(1) All proceedings before the Court are, as a general rule, to be held in a place open to the public.

(2) This general rule is, however, subject to the following exceptions—

(a) directions hearings and pre-trial conferences are usually heard in private;

(b) the Court has a general discretion to direct, if there is good reason to do so, that a proceeding be heard wholly or partly in private or that the public be excluded from the whole or a particular part of a hearing.

11—Recording events in court

(1) Subject to this rule and to any contrary direction of the Court, the making of a record of persons, things, or events in court is not permitted.

(2) Subrule (1) does not apply to Courts Administration Authority staff acting in the course of their office or employment.

(3) Despite subrule (1) and subject to subrules (4) and (5)—

(a) a party to a proceeding that is being heard by the Court, a lawyer, law clerk, student or bona fide member of the media may make a handwritten or electronic note of persons, things or events in court; and

(b) a bona fide member of the media may make an audio recording of a proceeding for the sole purpose of verifying notes and for no other purpose.

(4) A record made in court permitted by this rule must—

(a) be made in a manner that does not interfere with court decorum, not be inconsistent with court functions, not impede the administration of justice, and not interfere with the proceeding;

(b) not interfere with the Court’s sound system or other technology; and

(c) not generate sound or require speaking into a device.

(5) An audio recording made by a member of the media under subrule (3)(b) —

(a) must not record any private conversation occurring in court;

(b) must not be made available to any other person or used for any other purpose; and

(c) must be erased entirely within 48 hours of the recording.

(6) For the purpose of this rule, ***record*** means a record by any means whatsoever, including by handwriting, other physical means, audio and/or visual recording or electronic record.

12—Electronic communications to and from court

(1) Subject to this rule and to any contrary direction of the Court, communication by means of an electronic device to and from a courtroom during the conduct of proceedings is not permitted.

(2) Subrule (1) does not apply to Courts Administration Authority staff acting in the course of their office or employment.

(3) Despite subrule (1) and subject to subrules (4) and (5), a party to a proceeding that is being heard by the Court, a lawyer or a bona fide member of the media may communicate by means of an electronic device to and from a courtroom during the conduct of the proceeding.

(4) An electronic communication permitted by this rule must—

(a) be made in a manner that does not interfere with court decorum, not be inconsistent with court functions, not impede the administration of justice, and not interfere with the proceeding;

(b) not interfere with the Court’s sound system or other technology; and

(c) not generate sound or require speaking into a device.

(5) An electronic communication of evidence adduced or a submission made in a proceeding, whether in full or in part, must not be made until at least 15 minutes have elapsed since the evidence or submission in question, or until the Court has ruled on any application for suppression or objection made in relation to the evidence or submission within that period of 15 minutes, whichever occurs last.

(6) For the purpose of this rule, ***electronic device*** means any device capable of transmitting and/or receiving information, audio, video or other matter (including a cellular phone, computer, personal digital assistant, digital or analogue audio and/or visual camera or similar device).

Part 3—Court's control of procedure

13—Power of Court to control procedure

(1) The Court may, on its own initiative or on application by a party, give directions about the procedure to be followed in a particular proceeding.

(2) A direction may be given under this rule—

(a) when these Rules do not address or address fully a procedural matter that arises in a proceeding;

(b) to resolve uncertainty about the correct procedure to be adopted;

(c) to achieve procedural fairness in the circumstances of a particular case; or

(d) to expedite the hearing or determination of a particular case or to avoid unnecessary delay or expense.

(3) A direction may be given under this rule irrespective of whether it involves some departure from these Rules or the established procedures of the Court.

(4) A direction may be given under this rule superseding an earlier direction but a step taken in a proceeding in accordance with a direction that has been superseded is to be regarded as validly taken.

14—Dispensation

(1) The Court may at any time dispense with compliance with all or any part of these Rules including a rule relating to or governing powers that the Court may exercise on its own initiative.

(2) The Court may extend or abridge the time for taking a step prescribed by or under these Rules whether or not such time has expired.

15—Supplementary Rules

(1) It is intended that the Court make supplementary rules necessary or convenient for the regulation of proceedings in the Court (the Supplementary Rules).

(2) In particular, it is intended that the Supplementary Rules—

(a) supplement these Rules;

(b) modify these Rules in respect of a particular category of proceedings;

(c) give directions as to practices to be followed;

(d) prescribe scales of costs;

(e) prescribe approved forms.

Part 4—Distribution of Court's business

16—Jurisdiction of Masters

A Master has jurisdiction to make interlocutory orders in criminal proceedings governed by these Rules only in respect of —

(a) the adjudication of costs; and

(b) any matter referred to a Master by a Judge.

17—Registrar's functions

(1) The Registrar is the Court's principal administrative officer.

(2) The Registrar's functions include the following—

(a) to establish and maintain appropriate systems—

(i) for filing documents in the Court; and

(ii) for issuing the Court's process as provided by these Rules or as directed by the Court;

(b) to ensure that proper records of the Court's proceedings are made and to provide for the safe keeping of the Court's records;

(c) to take custody of documents and objects produced to the Court in response to a subpoena, and of all exhibits tendered in proceedings before the Court, and to deal with them as authorised by these Rules or as directed by the Court;

(d) to ensure that judgments and orders of the Court are properly entered in the records of the Court.

(3) The Registrar may delegate functions under these Rules to another officer of the Court.

(4) No record is to be taken out of the Registrar's custody without the Court's authorisation.

Part 5—Representation

18—Solicitor acting for party

(1) A solicitor instructed to act for a person committed for trial or sentence is, not less than 14 calendar days before that person's first arraignment, to give notice in writing to the Registrar that the solicitor is so acting.

(2) A solicitor appearing or counsel instructed by a solicitor to appear to represent a person committed for trial or sentence is to announce to the Court the name of the solicitor who acts for the person.

(3) A solicitor is to be recorded in the Court's records as the solicitor acting for a party if—

(a) the solicitor's name appears on the first document to be filed in the Court on behalf of the party as the name of the party's solicitor;

(b) the solicitor’s name is announced to the Court as the party’s solicitor by a lawyer appearing in court to represent the party; or

(c) the solicitor gives notice to the Court, in an approved form, that the solicitor is acting for the party.

(4) The Court will alter its records so that a particular solicitor no longer appears as the solicitor for a party if—

(a) the party files in the Court a notice, in an approved form, to the effect that the party is no longer represented by a solicitor; or

(b) a solicitor files a notice, in an approved form, to the effect that the solicitor is to be recorded as the solicitor acting for the party in place of the solicitor previously recorded as the solicitor acting for the party; or

(c) the Court orders on its own initiative, or on the application of a party or a solicitor, that the Court's records be altered so that the solicitor no longer appears as the solicitor acting for the party.

(5) If the Court makes an order under subrule (4)(c), it may make ancillary orders—

(a) requiring that notice be given of the order; and

(b) providing that the order is not to take effect until notice has been given of the order.

19—Service of documents on solicitor acting for party

Unless these Rules otherwise provide and subject to any contrary direction by the Court, any document, notice or proceeding to be served on a party may be served on the solicitor recorded in the Court’s record as the solicitor for the party.

Chapter 3—Initiation of criminal proceedings

Part 1—Information

20 \*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*

21—Information

(1) An information presented under section 103(1) of the Act is to—

(a) be in an approved form;

(b) contain in a separate numbered paragraph, called a count, a description of each offence charged;

(c) have endorsed on the back the names of the witnesses who the Director intends to call at the trial.

(2) The accused is to be sufficiently identified in the information without necessarily stating his or her full name, address and occupation.

(3) Each count in an information is to—

(a) describe the offence briefly in ordinary language, avoiding technical terms when possible, and without necessarily stating all the essential elements of the offence;

(b) state the section of the statute creating the offence when applicable,; and

(c) contain in ordinary language particulars of the offence, avoiding technical terms whenever possible.

(4) If an offence comprises—

(a) any one of several different acts or omissions;

(b) an act or omission in any one of several capacities;

(c) an act or omission with any one of several intentions;

(d) any other element in the alternative,

the acts, omissions, capacities, intentions or other matters in the alternative may be [stated](http://www.austlii.edu.au/au/legis/sa/consol_act/clca1935262/s5e.html#state) in the alternative in the count charging the offence.

(5) It is not necessary, in a count charging a statutory offence, to negative any exception or exemption from, or qualification of, the operation of the statute creating the offence.

(6) An information is not open to objection by reason only of any failure to comply with this rule or with rule 22.

21A Qualifying and prescribed offences

(1) An information is to state as to each count whether the offence charged is a “qualifying offence” within the meaning and for the purposes of section 44 of the *Children and Young People Safety Act 2017* (***a qualifying offence***) and/or a “prescribed offence” within the meaning and for the purposes of section 38 of the *Child Safety (Prohibited Persons) Act 2016* (***a prescribed offence***).

(2) If the Director becomes aware after an information has been filed that a proceeding alleges an offence that is a qualifying offence and/or a prescribed offence the Director is to file an amended information in an approved form providing the required information.

22—Particulars

(1) The description or designation of any other person to whom reference is made is to be sufficient to identify the person, without necessarily stating his or her full and correct name, address and occupation.

(2) If such a description or designation cannot be given, the best description or designation is to be given, or the person may be described as “a person unknown”.

(3) The description of [property](http://www.austlii.edu.au/au/legis/sa/consol_act/clca1935262/s130.html#property) should be sufficient to identify the [property](http://www.austlii.edu.au/au/legis/sa/consol_act/clca1935262/s130.html#property). Unless an offence depends on the special [ownership](http://www.austlii.edu.au/au/legis/sa/consol_act/clca1935262/s84.html#owner) or value of property, it is not necessary to state the owner or value of the [property](http://www.austlii.edu.au/au/legis/sa/consol_act/clca1935262/s130.html#property).

(4) If reference is made to property with multiple owners, it is sufficient to describe it as owned by one named person “with others”. If the owners are a body of persons with a collective name, such as "Trustees", "Commissioners" or "Club", it is sufficient to use the collective name without naming any individual.

(5) The description of a document or instrument should be sufficient to identify it. It is sufficient to describe a document or instrument by a name or designation by which it is usually known, or by its effect, without setting out a copy of it.

(6) The description of a place, time, thing, matter, act or omission should be sufficient to identify it.

(7) Figures and abbreviations may be used to express anything commonly expressed in that manner.

(8) If a rule of law or statute limits the particulars required to be given, this rule does not require more detailed particulars than those required by the rule or statute.

23—Priority proceedings

(1) If a proceeding comprises a priority proceeding, the information is to be accompanied by a notice in an approved form—

(a) identifying that the proceeding is a priority proceeding;

(b) identifying why the proceeding is a priority proceeding; and

(c) stating where applicable that the proceeding may be expedited in accordance with section 127 of the Act or section 50B of the *District Court Act 1991* (as the case may be) and these Rules.

(2) If a proceeding becomes a priority proceeding after an information has been filed, the Director is to file a notice complying with subrule (1).

(3) The Director is to inform the Court at the first arraignment that a proceeding is a priority proceeding.

(4) An application by the Director or an accused for an order under section 127 of the Act that exceptional circumstances justify the trial not commencing within 6 months of the determination that an accused is a serious and organised crime suspect is to be filed and served at least 5 business days before the first arraignment.

23A—Statement before arraignment

(1) If the accused is represented by a lawyer, the lawyer is, at least 14 calendar days before the first arraignment, to file and serve on the Director a statement before arraignment.

(2) The statement before arraignment is to be in an approved form.

23B- Case Statements

Where proceedings are instituted in the Court by the Director laying an information ex officio in accordance with section 103 of the Act:

(a) the Director is to file and serve on the accused or if represented his or her lawyer, a prosecution case statement in accordance with subsection 123(2) of the Act with the information;

(b) the accused or if represented his or her lawyer, is to file and serve on the Director a defence case statement in accordance with subsection 123(3) of the Act no less than 14 days before the date fixed for arraignment;

(c) If the regulations made under the Act require the prosecution to serve a response to the defence case statement, the Director is to file and serve on the accused or if represented his or her lawyer a response to the defence statement in the same circumstances and at the same time as if subsection 123(9) and the regulations applied.

**Note –**

Section 123 of the Act applies of its own force when the accused has been committed for trial.

Part 2—Arraignment

24—Arraignment of persons committed for trial or sentence

(1) Subject to subrule (2), a person committed for trial or sentence is to appear before the Court on the date prescribed by the Supplementary Rules.

(2) The Court may direct that a person appear before the Court at an earlier or later date.

25—Arraignment on multiple counts

(1) If—

(a) a person committed for trial or sentence is to be arraigned on an information charging more than one offence; and

(b) the Court is satisfied that the person is literate,

the Court may direct the person to be arraigned under this rule.

(2) Upon arraignment under this rule—

(a) a true copy of the information is to be provided to the person before or at the arraignment;

(b) the person is, before or at the arraignment, to write against each charge on a true copy of the information his or her plea;

(c) a summary of the offences is to be read to the person;

(d) the person is to sign his or her name at the foot of the true copy of the information and his or her signature is to be witnessed by the person’s solicitor or counsel or, if not represented, by a person directed by the Judge;

(e) the Judge will record the respective pleas in accordance with the signed copy of the information; and

(f) if the person pleads not guilty and the arraignment is in the presence of the jury panel or a jury—a copy of the information bearing the pleas may be given to the jury.

25A—Priority proceedings

At arraignment for a priority proceeding, the parties are to address the means by which—

(a) the proceeding may be expedited; and

(b) subject to rule 47, the trial of a proceeding involving an accused who is a serious and organised crime suspect is to commence within 6 months after the determination by reason of which the accused became a serious and organised crime suspect.

26—Court of trial

(1) If a person committed for trial pleads not guilty to an offence or offences, the Director and the defence may make submissions under section 118 of the Act as to the appropriate court of trial.

(2) A decision whether a proceeding is to be referred to the Supreme Court for trial may be made by the Court at any time before trial.

(3) In determining the court of trial, regard will be had to the matters set out in section 118(5) of the Act including the availability of Judges of each of the Supreme and District Courts to preside over criminal trials.

27—Referral to directions hearing

If upon arraignment or attendance for arraignment—

(a) a person committed for trial pleads not guilty to an offence;

(b) an issue of fitness to stand trial is raised and no plea is entered; or

(c) there is a dispute as to the facts in respect of a person committed for sentence or who pleads guilty having been committed for trial,

the Court will refer the proceeding to a directions hearing.

Chapter 4—Documents, service and hearings generally

Part 1—Documents

28—Approved forms

(1) It is intended that approved forms will be promulgated in a schedule to the Supplementary Rules.

(2) On promulgation of an approved form, it is to be published on the Court's website.

(3) A document to be filed in the Court is to be in an approved form.

(4) The Court may, in a particular action, give directions—

(a) about the form in which documents are to be filed in the Court; and

(b) imposing additional requirements about the filing or form of documents.

29—Inspection of court records

(1) Unless an Act or rule otherwise provides or the Court otherwise directs, a party to a proceeding or a party's solicitor may inspect any court record relating to the proceeding or take a copy on payment of the appropriate copying fee.

(2) No record is to be taken out of the Court without an order of the Court.

(3) Subject to subrule (1) and section 54 of the *District Court Act 1991*, no person is entitled to inspect or take a copy of a court record without first obtaining the permission of the Court.

30—Production of court records

(1) This rule applies to a request by a court or tribunal, including an umpire or arbitrator, for production of a court record.

(2) Subject to subrule (3), unless the Registrar is satisfied that there is good reason why the original of a record should be produced, the Registrar is to answer a request for production of a court record by sending a copy of the record certified by the Registrar to be a true copy. The court or tribunal requesting production of the record is liable to pay the charges prescribed by regulation for the copy. The copy need not be returned to the Court.

(3) The Court may direct that the original court record be produced subject to such conditions, if any, as the Court thinks fit.

(4) If the Court directs or the Registrar decides that the original court record be produced, subject to compliance with any condition stipulated by the Court or the Registrar, the Registrar is to send the original record to the requesting court or tribunal, together with a certificate signed by the Registrar certifying that the record was filed in or is in the custody of the Court and specifying the date upon and matter in which it was filed.

(5) Subject to subrule (6), the original record is to be sent to the requesting court or tribunal by messenger or registered post.

(6) If the Registrar thinks fit, the Registrar may require that an officer of the Court attend the requesting court or tribunal to produce the original record.

(7) The court or tribunal to which an original record is sent under this rule is to—

(a) keep the record in safe custody; and

(b) return it by messenger or registered post to the Registrar immediately it is no longer required.

(8) The Registrar is to keep a register containing a description of any original record sent, the date upon which it is sent, the court or tribunal to which it is sent and the date of its return. The Registrar is to ensure that each original record is duly returned within a reasonable time.

31—Child pornography material

(1) This rule applies to child pornography marked for identification, received as an exhibit or otherwise received into the custody of the Court in proceedings in the criminal jurisdiction of the Court.

(2) The purpose of this rule is to ensure that the handling and storing of child pornography is lawful, safe and efficient.

**Note—**

Child pornography is sensitive material as defined in section 67H of the *Evidence Act 1929*.

(3) A reasonable time before tender, a party who proposes to tender child pornography in electronic form is to inform the Registrar of the computer hardware and software required to access it.

(4) At the time of tender, a party tendering child pornography in electronic form is to—

(a) tender it in a sealed envelope marked with the title and file number of the proceeding, a description of the material, the name of the party tendering it and any code needed to access it; and

(b) provide computer hardware and software enabling it to be viewed.

(5) The Registrar is to maintain a computer especially designated for viewing child pornography in electronic form.

(6) Upon receipt of child pornography into the custody of the Court, the Judge’s staff will keep it and any relative code in secure storage and, at the conclusion of the hearing, deliver it to the Registrar to be kept in secure storage.

(7) Subject to subrule (8), the Registrar is to keep in secure storage all child pornography in hard copy or electronic form and any relative code.

(8) Subject to section 54 of the *District Court Act 1991*, child pornography and the relative code may only be accessed—

(a) by direction of a Judge; and

(b) for the purpose of the proceeding in which the material is received into the custody of the Court; and

(c) if in electronic format—on the computer maintained by the Registrar or provided by the tendering party for that purpose.

(9) If copies of exhibits containing child pornography are provided during a trial for the assistance of the jury, at the conclusion of the trial, the Sheriff is to ensure that all copies are retrieved from the jury and delivered to the Registrar and—

(a) if a copy has been marked by a jury member—the Registrar is to immediately destroy the copy; and

(b) otherwise—the Registrar is to keep the copies in secure storage in accordance with subrule (7) for return to the party who tendered the exhibit in accordance with subrule (11).

(10) When access to the child pornography is no longer required for the purpose of the proceeding, the material and any relative code are to be returned to the Registrar and the Registrar is to—

(a) cause any images to be erased from all drives of the computer;

(b) place the child pornography in any physical form and any relative code in a sealed envelope marked “Not to be opened except by order of a Judge”; and

(c) keep the envelope in secure storage.

(11)Unless a Judge otherwise directs, no later than six months after finalisation of the proceeding including any appeal, the Registrar is to return the child pornography and any relative code to the party who tendered it and for this purpose may open the sealed envelope in which they are contained.

(12) In this rule, ***child pornography*** means—

(a) in relation to a Commonwealth prosecution—child pornography material or child abuse material as defined by the *Criminal Code* enacted by the *Criminal Code Act 1995* (Cth); and

(b) otherwise—child pornography as defined by section 62 of the Consolidation Act,

marked for identification, received as an exhibit or otherwise received into the custody of the Court.

Part 2—Service

32—Address for service

(1) The ***address for service*** of a party is an address recorded (or to be recorded) in the Court's records as an address at which documents may be served on the party.

(2) A party must submit a physical address as an address for service.

(3) A ***physical address*** for service is an address of premises at which service may be effected on the party—

(a) by leaving the document for the party; or

(b) if there is no separate postal address for service—by sending the document by prepaid post in an envelope addressed to the party at that address.

(4) The premises to which a physical address for service relates—

(a) must be in separate occupation; and

(b) must–

(i) be premises at which the party’s lawyer practises in South Australia; or

(ii) unless service was effected on the party under the *Service and Execution of Process Act 1992* (Cth) or the *Trans-Tasman Proceedings Act 2010* (Cth)—be within 50 kilometers of the GPO at Adelaide.

(5) A party may submit, in addition to a physical address, one or more of the following as an address for service—

(a) a postal address at which service may be effected on the party by sending the document by prepaid post in an envelope addressed to the party at that address (a ***postal address***);

(b) a box number at an approved document exchange, or a branch of an approved document exchange, at which service may be effected on the party by delivery of the document to the box in an envelope addressed to the party (a ***DX address***);

(c) a fax number at which the party is prepared to accept service of documents transmitted by fax (a ***fax address***);

(d) an address at which the party is prepared to accept service of documents by the transmission of documents in electronic form to the relevant address (an ***email address***).

33—Obligation to give address for service

(1) A document filed in the Court by or on behalf of a party must be endorsed with the party's address for service.

(2) The address for service shown on the first document filed in the Court by a party (including a notification of address for service) is to be recorded as the party's address for service.

(3) A party may designate or change the party's address for service by giving the Registrar notice, in an approved form, of the address for service.

34—Service of documents at address for service

Unless these Rules otherwise provide, any document, notice or proceeding to be served on a party may be served at the address for service recorded for that party.

Part 3—Hearings generally

35—Appearance of defendant in person

(1) A person who has appeared before the Court under rule 24 or 25 and been remanded in custody for trial or sentence is to appear before the Court in person on a subsequent occasion—

(a) either-

(i) for the trial; or

(ii) for the sentence subject to the exceptions contained in section 21(2) of the Sentencing Act 2017; or

(b) if the Court directs.

(2) A defendant who has been convicted and is in custody will not appear before the Court in person for the hearing of an application for permission to appeal or of an appeal unless—

(a) the defendant requests; and

(b) the appeal is not on a ground of law alone or the Court directs.

36—Appearance of defendant by audiovisual link

(1) Subject to section 59IQ of the *Evidence Act 1929* and to any contrary direction by the Court, a person in custody is to appear by audiovisual link for—

(a) directions hearings;

(b) bail application and bail review hearings;

(c) permission to appeal hearings;

(d) appeal hearings, unless the defendant requests to be personally present and the appeal is not on a ground of law alone or the Court so directs;

(e) such other hearings as the Court directs.

(2) A party may object to the use of an audiovisual link by—

(a) an oral submission whenever the proceeding is before the Court; or

(b) filing a notice of objection in an approved form at least 3 clear business days before the relevant hearing.

(3) A notice of objection may be determined at the discretion of the Court—

(a) at a hearing in court;

(b) in chambers without hearing from any party; or

(c) at a hearing using an audiovisual link (whether a hearing to which subrule (1) refers or otherwise).

(4) If during the course of a hearing by audiovisual link counsel is required to take instructions on a matter that could not reasonably have been anticipated, counsel will be provided with access to a private telephone linked to the audiovisual link facility at the custodial institution in which the person is held.

Part 4—Hearings for interstate courts

37—Audiovisual evidence for interstate proceedings

(1) A party to a proceeding seeking to enforce an order of a recognised court under Part 6C Division 3 of the *Evidence Act 1929* is to file with the Registrar a sealed copy of the order.

(2) The Registrar will maintain a register of orders made by a recognised court filed under subrule (1). The register may be maintained in electronic format.

(3) After filing the order, the party seeking to enforce the order may do so in accordance with the provisions of section 59IL(2) of the *Evidence Act 1929*.

(4) In this rule, ***recognised court***has the meaningdefined in section 59IA of the *Evidence Act 1929.*

Chapter 5—Election for trial by Judge alone

38—Election

(1) An accused may make an election under section 7(1)(a) of the *Juries Act 1927* (the ***election***) in the manner and at the time stipulated in this Chapter and not otherwise.

(2) Subject to subrule (3), the election applies to the trial of all charges in the information in respect of which a trial is to be held. An election that purports to be limited to certain charges contained in the information is not valid or effectual.

(3) When an accused is charged in an information in respect of more than one count and proposes to apply for a separate trial in respect of one or more counts, a separate election may be made as to the counts sought to be severed or as to the counts remaining in anticipation of an order for severance. The election is to be made in the manner and at the time stipulated in this Chapter and will be valid and effectual only if the application for severance is granted.

39—Election by joint accused

(1) Subject to subrule (2), when two or more accused are jointly charged with an offence, they must concur, as required by section 7(3) of the *Juries Act 1927*, in making the election by jointly signifying their concurrence in the election or by each of them separately notifying his or her election in accordance with this Chapter.

(2) When two or more accused are jointly charged in an information and an accused proposes to apply for a separate trial from the trial of others jointly charged, a separate election may be made by that accused in anticipation of an order for separate trials. The election is to be made in the manner and at the time stipulated in this Chapter and will be valid and effectual only if the application for separate trials is granted or all co-accused make a valid election in accordance with subrule (1).

40—Manner of making election

(1) An election made by the defendant is to be made by filing a notice of election in an approved form signed by the accused making the election and a practitioner’s certificate.

(2) An election made by counsel on behalf of the defendant under section 269W(2) of the Consolidation Act is to be made by filing a notice of election in an approved form signed by counsel and no practitioner’s certificate is required.

(3) When an accused or counsel files a notice of election, the accused or counsel, as the case may be, is as soon as practicable to serve a copy of the notice on the Director and on any person jointly charged with the accused on a charge contained in an information the subject of the election.

(4) Unless the election was made under subrule (2), a notice of election complying with this rule is admissible at any stage of the proceeding as evidence that the accused before making the election sought and received advice in relation to the election from a lawyer.

41—Practitioner’s certificate

(1) A ***practitioner’s certificate*** is a certificate signed by a lawyer stating that the signatory holds a current practising certificate and has advised the accused on all matters relevant to the election. The certificate is to identify clearly the charge in respect of which the advice has been given.

(2) A practitioner’s certificate is to be in an approved form.

(3) A practitioner’s certificate complying with this rule is admissible at any stage of the proceeding as evidence that the accused before making the election sought and received advice in relation to the election from a lawyer.

42—Time for making election

(1) If an accused is committed for trial to sittings at Adelaide, the election is to be made no later than the day of the accused’s first arraignment on the information in respect of which the trial is intended to be held or within such time and in such manner as the Judge on the first arraignment directs.

(2) If an accused is committed for trial to a circuit sittings, the election is to be made within 28 calendar days after the accused is committed for trial.

(3) Subject to subrules (4) and (5) and to rule 44, if the election is not made in accordance with the preceding subrules, the accused is precluded from making the election subsequently notwithstanding that the information is amended or that the trial proceeds upon an information filed in substitution for an earlier information or informations on which the accused has been arraigned.

(4) If an amended or new information referred to in subrule (3) materially alters the substance of the charge or charges upon which the accused is to be tried, the accused may make an election at or before the first arraignment on the amended or new information.

(5) The Court may extend the time prescribed by or under this rule if satisfied that there are special reasons for so doing or that it would be unjust not to do so notwithstanding that such period has expired.

43—Election irrevocable

(1) Subject to rule 44, an accused who has made an election in accordance with the preceding rules is not permitted to revoke the election without the permission of the Court.

(2) Permission to revoke the election may be granted only if the Court is satisfied that, because of events occurring after the election, there are special reasons for so doing or that it would be unjust to refuse such permission.

44—Election after direction for new trial

(1) Despite rule 42, when there has been a mistrial or a jury has been unable to reach a verdict or an appeal against conviction has been allowed and the accused has been remanded for a new trial, the accused may make the election in the manner set out in the preceding rules within 28 calendar days after being remanded for a new trial.

(2) Despite rule 43, when an appeal against conviction by a Judge alone has been allowed and the accused has been remanded for a new trial, the accused may revoke an election for trial by Judge alone by filing a notice of revocation in an approved form signed by the accused and a practitioner’s certificate within 28 calendar days after being remanded for a new trial.

(3) A notice of revocation and practitioner’s certificate complying with subrule (2) are admissible at any stage of the proceeding as evidence that the accused before making the revocation sought and received advice in relation to revoking the election from a lawyer.

45—Application by Director

An application by the Director for a determination under section 7(3a) of the *Juries Act 1927* that the trial of an information that includes a charge of a serious and organised crime offence be heard by Judge alone is to be made by written application under rule 49 no later than 28 calendar days after the first arraignment.

Chapter 6—Pre-trial applications and directions

Part 1—Matters before first directions hearing

46—Legal representation certificate or written assurance

(1) If the [accused](http://www.austlii.edu.au/au/legis/sa/consol_act/clra2001322/s4.html#defendant) is represented by a lawyer, the lawyer is, at least 14 calendar days before the first directions hearing, to file a certificate (a ***legal representation certificate***) under section 8(2) of the *Criminal Law (Legal Representation) Act 2001* certifying that:

(a) the [accused](http://www.austlii.edu.au/au/legis/sa/consol_act/clra2001322/s4.html#defendant) is an [assisted person](http://www.austlii.edu.au/au/legis/sa/consol_act/clra2001322/s4.html#assisted_person); or

(b) the lawyer undertakes that the accused will be provided with legal representation for the duration of the [trial](http://www.austlii.edu.au/au/legis/sa/consol_act/clra2001322/s4.html#trial); or

(c) the [accused](http://www.austlii.edu.au/au/legis/sa/consol_act/clra2001322/s4.html#defendant) is not an [assisted person](http://www.austlii.edu.au/au/legis/sa/consol_act/clra2001322/s4.html#assisted_person) and the lawyer is not prepared to give an undertaking under paragraph (b).

(2) The legal representation certificate is to be in an approved form.

(3) A written assurance under section 8(3)(c) of the *Criminal Law (Legal Representation) Act 2001* that the accused does not want legal representation at trial (a ***written assurance***) is to be in an approved form.

47—Trial preparation statement

(1) If the accused is represented by a lawyer, the lawyer is, at least 14 calendar days before the first directions hearing, to file and serve on the Director a trial preparation statement.

(2) The trial preparation statement is to be in an approved form.

Part 2—Convening directions hearings

48—Convening directions hearing

(1) A directions hearing will be convened—

(a) when the proceeding is referred upon arraignment to a directions hearing under rule 27;

(b) when the proceeding is referred at a directions hearing to a further directions hearing;

(c) when convened by the Registrar under rule 49; or

(d) when convened by the Court (including by the trial Judge in preparation for the trial) on the Court’s own initiative or on the application of a party.

(2) Any directions hearing required in relation to a priority proceeding will be held as soon as possible and, in any event, within 4 weeks of the first arraignment.

Part 3—Pre-trial applications

49—Written application

(1) An application—

(a) by the Director under section 3A(1) of the *Bail Act* *1985* for a determination that a person is a serious and organised crime suspect or under section 19A of the *Bail Act* *1985* for the cancellation of bail;

(ab) being a bail application within the meaning of rule 4;

(ac) for permission to make a bail application to the Court under rule 51A;

(b) by the Director for an order under section 7(3a) of the *Juries Act 1927* for a trial by Judge alone;

(c) by the accused for an extension of time under rule 42 to elect for trial by Judge alone or for permission to revoke an election under rule 43;

(d) to quash or stay a proceeding on the ground of an abuse of process or otherwise;

(e) for separate trials of different charges or different accused charged in the same information;

(f) for an order under section 134 of the Act requiring the [defence](http://www.austlii.edu.au/au/legis/sa/consol_act/clca1935262/s269a.html#defence) to notify the Director in writing whether the defence consents to dispensing with calling prosecution witnesses or to give written notice of intention to introduce certain kinds of evidence;

(g) \*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*

(ga) for or to vary or revoke a pre-trial special hearing order;

(gb) for admission of an audio visual record of evidence under section 13BA of the *Evidence Act 1929*;

(gc) for communication assistance under sections 13A and 14A of the *Evidence Act 1929*;

(gd) by a close relative for exemption from giving evidence under section 21 of the *Evidence Act 1929*;

(h) to determine before trial any question relating to the admissibility of evidence or any other question of law affecting the conduct of the trial (a ***preliminary question***);

(i) to adduce evidence or make submissions by audiovisual link under section 59IE or 59IQ of the *Evidence Act 1929*;

(j) required by these Rules to be made by written application;

(k) that cannot reasonably be made without notice to the other party or parties;

(l) that the applicant seeks to be determined in chambers under rule 52; or

(m) to vacate or alter the commencement of a trial date, is to be made by filing and serving an application for directions in an approved form.

(2) The Court may dispense with the need for a written application or may direct that a written application be made when an oral application is made under rule 50.

(3) A written application is to set out—

(a) the orders sought; and

(b) sufficient particulars of the grounds relied upon to enable each other party to consider whether evidence will be necessary in respect of the issues raised.

(4) A written application is to be supported by an affidavit—

1. when it is an application under section 3A(1) or section 19A of the *Bail Act* *1985*, or

(b) \*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*

(b) if it relies upon evidence that is potentially contentious.

(5) A written application for taking evidence interstate is to be accompanied by a draft letter of request.

(6) The Registrar will endorse the written application with the date, time and place of its hearing, which is to be a hearing that has already been fixed under rules 48 or 58 or a hearing before the trial Judge at or immediately before the commencement of the trial unless the Registrar is satisfied that the application must be heard urgently by the Court.

50—Oral application

Unless the Court otherwise directs, an oral application may be made at any directions hearing—

(a) to amend the information;

(b) for bail or a variation in the conditions of bail;

(c) to issue a bench warrant;

(d) to make a subpoena for documents returnable before commencement of trial;

(e) to abridge or extend time for service of a subpoena including a subpoena served or to be served interstate under section 30 of the *Service and Execution of Process Act 1992* (Cth);

(f) to permit inspection of documents produced on subpoena before commencement of trial;

(g) for special arrangements for protection of a witness under section 13 of the *Evidence Act 1929*;

(h) to enter a *nolle prosequi*; or

(i) subject to rule 49, in relation to any other matter concerning the conduct of the proceeding and of the trial.

51—Time for making certain applications

(1) An application for separate trials or to quash or stay a proceeding is to be filed no less than 7 calendar days before the first directions hearing.

(1A) An application for a pre-trial special hearing under section 12AB of the *Evidence Act 1929* is to be made no later than 35 calendar days after the defendant is committed for trial pursuant to section 117 of the Act.

(2) An application to exclude the admission of evidence of an interview, admission or search is to be filed no less than 7 calendar days before the first directions hearing.

(3) An application for an order or permission under section 124 or 134 of the Act is to be filed no less than 28 calendar days before the listed trial date.

(4) An application to adduce evidence or make submissions by audiovisual link or from interstate is to be filed no less than 28 calendar days before the listed trial date.

(4A) An application for admission of an audio visual record of evidence under section 13BA of the *Evidence Act 1929* is to be made no later than 28 calendar days before the listed trial date.”

(5) An application for special arrangements for the protection of a witness under section 13 or 13A of the *Evidence Act 1929* is to be made no less than 14 calendar days before the listed trial date.

(6) An application to determine any issue before the commencement of the trial not governed by the preceding subrules is to be filed no less than 14 calendar days before the listed trial date.

Part 3A—Bail applications

51A—Making bail application

(1) Subject to subrules (3) and (4), a bail application must not be made to the Court without the permission of a Judge of the Court if—

(a) the bail application relates to a charge in an information laid in the Magistrates Court or the Youth Court and—

(i) the defendant the subject of the charge has not been committed for trial or sentence in the Court; and

(ii) the charge is not the subject of an order transferring the proceeding to the Court or a remand of the defendant to be dealt with by the Court for a breach of bond;

(b) the bail application relates to a charge in an information laid in the Supreme Court; or

(c) the bail application relates to a charge in an information laid in a court and the defendant the subject of the charge has been committed for trial or sentence in the Supreme Court.

(2) A bail application—

(a) that relates to a charge in an information laid in the Court—must be made in accordance with rules 49 and 50;

(b) otherwise— must be made by originating application in an approved form.

(3) A person who is required by subrule (1) to obtain permission before making a bail application—

(a) may apply for permission by originating application in an approved form; and

(b) must include the proposed application relating to bail in the originating application contingently on permission being granted.

(4) If an application for permission is made under subrule 51A(3), the application relating to bail is contingent on permission being granted and, if permission is refused, the application relating to bail lapses.

51B—Bail application in respect of proceeding in another court

If a bail application is made to the Court in respect of a proceeding in another court, the Court may request the Registrar of the other court to send to the Court such documents as the Court requires for the purpose of hearing and determining the bail application.

Part 4—Determination without oral hearing

52—Determination of application without hearing oral submissions

(1) The Court may determine an application by making an order in chambers without the attendance of the parties and without hearing oral submissions from the parties if—

(a) the application is not contentious; or

(b) the Court decides on its own initiative or on the application of a party to determine the application on the basis of written submissions.

(2) Unless the Court otherwise directs, any submissions to be made on an application to which this rule applies are to be sent to the Court in electronic form.

Part 5—Proceedings at directions hearings

53—Forum for directions hearing

(1) Unless the Court otherwise directs—

(a) a directions hearing will be presided over by a Judge of the Court; and

(b) the accused is to attend but attendance may be by audiovisual link under rule 36.

(2) Unless the Court otherwise directs—

(a) subject to paragraphs (b) and (c), a directions hearing will be held in private and only the persons involved in the directions hearing, and lawyers whether involved in the hearing or not, are permitted to be present;

(b) when a contested application is set down for argument, the hearing will be in open court;

(c) the recording of a *nolle prosequi* will be in open court if the accused so requests.

54—First directions hearing

(1) At the first directions hearing the [Court](http://www.austlii.edu.au/au/legis/sa/consol_act/clra2001322/s4.html#court) will consider any legal representation certificate or written assurance that has been filed and will consider whether to make a direction under section 8 of the *Criminal Law (Legal Representation) Act 2001* that the [defendant](http://www.austlii.edu.au/au/legis/sa/consol_act/clra2001322/s4.html#defendant) make an application to the Legal Services [Commission](http://www.austlii.edu.au/au/legis/sa/consol_act/clra2001322/s4.html#commission) for [legal assistance](http://www.austlii.edu.au/au/legis/sa/consol_act/clra2001322/s4.html#legal_assistance).

(2) A Judge may convene a directions hearing before arraignment and give such directions as the Judge thinks fit for the taking of steps or determination of matters before or after arraignment.

55—Directions hearings generally

(1) At a directions hearing, the Court may—

(a) adjourn the hearing where the circumstances of the case require it;

(b) give directions and set time limits for steps in the proceeding;

(c) set or alter the date for the commencement of the trial;

(d) record the entry of a *nolle prosequi*;

(e) make an order for any interpreter, communication assistance or accompaniment that may be required for the trial;

(f) hear and determine any application made under rule 49 or rule 50;

(g) make an order relating to any other matter concerning the conduct of the proceeding and of the trial.

(2) No failure to answer a question nor anything said by or on behalf of an accused at a directions hearing may be used or made the subject of comment at any subsequent trial.

(3) Directions given at a directions hearing may be supplemented or varied at an adjourned or subsequent directions hearing.

56—Tender documents and aids

(1) The Court may, on its own initiative or on application of a party, direct that, by a specified date, a party proposing to tender documentary exhibits to the Court file and serve on all other parties a list of such documents.

(2) The Court may direct that a list of documents be numbered or marked to correspond with the marking of the documents to be tendered at the trial and include such other details as the Court thinks fit.

(3) The Court may direct that a list of documents and copies of the documents referred to therein be filed and served in hard copy form, electronic form or both.

(4) The Court may give directions for the production and use at trial of summaries, diagrams, charts, illustrations, graphs, photographs, films, documents, models or other audio, video, or visual media as an aid to illustrating or assisting to explain the evidence.

Part 6—Special directions hearings

57—Convening special directions hearing

(1) At an arraignment or directions hearing, if the Court is of the opinion that there is sufficient prospect that a matter can be resolved at a special directions hearing (a ***special directions hearing***) the presiding Judge may:

(a) list the matter for a special directions hearing before that Judge; or

(b) direct that the matter be listed for a special directions hearing at a time to be fixed by the Registrar.

(2) The Registrar may refer a proceeding to a special directions hearing upon application by a party.

(3) A written application for a special directions hearing is to:

(a) be in the form prescribed for other applications under subrule 49(1);

(b) specify that there is sufficient prospect of resolution of the matter to justify the convening of a special directions hearing; and

(c) inform the Court of any particular matters in respect of which the parties seek the assistance of the Court.

**Example**: The presiding Judge indicating the benefits of an early guilty plea to the defendant.

(4) The written application is to be served on each other party within 3 business days after being filed.

(5) Each other party is, within 3 business days of receiving the application, to file and serve a response informing the Court of that party’s attitude to the application.

(6) If the requirements in subrules (3), (4) and (5) are complied with, the Registrar is to list the proceeding for a special directions hearing.

57A—Special directions hearing

(1) The accused is to attend at a special directions hearing but that attendance may be by audiovisual link under rule 36.

(2) At a special directions hearing, the principal matters to be considered are possible resolution of the matter or of specific issues.

(3) Nothing said at a special directions hearing can be used at a subsequent trial, sentencing hearing or other substantive hearing.

(4) If the matter resolves or partially resolves at the special directions hearing, a *nolle prosequi* can be entered at that hearing in respect of any counts agreed to be withdrawn, and any counts to which it is agreed that the defendant will plead guilty will generally be referred to the next convenient arraignment.

(5) If the matter does not fully resolve at the special directions hearing, it will remain in the trial list with its allocated trial date.

Part 6A—Vulnerable witnesses

57B—Pre-trial special hearing

(1) An application under section 12AB(1) of the *Evidence Act 1929* for a pre-trial special hearing is to—

(a) be in a prescribed form;

(b) identify the age of the witness;

(c) if the application is made on the ground that the witness has a disability that adversely affects the witness’ capacity to give a coherent account of his or her experiences or to respond rationally to questions—

(i) identify that disability and why it has such adverse effect;

(ii) be supported by an affidavit deposing to the existence, nature and extent of the disability and its consequential effects on the witness’s capacity of the witness;

(d) identify why the special hearing is sought;

(e) identify any physical disability or cognitive impairment of the witness that might make it desirable that the evidence be taken in a particular way under section 12AB(2)(a)(ii) of the *Evidence Act 1929*;

(f) identify any special measures sought to prevent the witness and the defendant from directly seeing or hearing each other before, during or after the hearing;

(g) identify whether any communication assistance or accompaniment of the witness by a person for the purpose of providing emotional support is sought;

(h) be accompanied by minutes of order addressing the matters referred to in 12AB(2) of *the Evidence Act 1929*;

(i) be served on the other party or parties to the proceeding as soon as reasonably practicable after being filed.

**Note —**

Section 12AB(7)(c) requires an application to be served on the other party to the proceedings within 14 days of being filed in the Court.

(2) An objection under section 12AB(8) of the *Evidence Act 1929* to an application for a pre-trial special hearing is to be—

(a) in a prescribed form;

(b) served on the applicant and any other parties as soon as reasonably practicable after being filed.

**Note —**

Section 12AB(8) requires an objection to be filed by a respondent within 14 days of service of the application on the respondent. Section 12AB(10) prescribes the consequences of no objection being filed within that period.

57C—Admission of audio visual record of evidence

An application under section 13BA(1) of the *Evidence Act 1929* for admission of evidence of a witness in the form of an audio visual record is to—

(a) be in a prescribed form;

(b) if the admission is sought of an audio visual recording taken under section 12AB of the *Evidence Act 1929*—identify that fact and provide details of the order made and evidence given under that section;

(c) if the admission is sought of an audio visual recording taken under section 74EB of the *Summary Offences Act 1953*—

(i) identify that fact;

(ii) be supported by an affidavit deposing to compliance or non-compliance with the requirements under section 74EB and to the extent of any identified non-compliance the facts by reason of which the interests of justice require the admission of the evidence despite the non-compliance;

(d) be served on the other party or parties to the proceeding as soon as reasonably practicable after being filed.

**Note —**

Section 13BA(2)(c) requires an application to be served on the other party to the proceedings within 14 days of being filed in the Court.

Part 7—Pre-trial directions hearings

58—Convening pre-trial directions hearing

(1) When a criminal trial is pending, a directions hearing before commencement of the trial (a ***pre-trial directions hearing***) may be held on the Court’s own initiative or on application by a party.

(2) A pre-trial directions hearing will ordinarily be convened and conducted by the trial Judge but may be convened or conducted by any Judge if the trial Judge is unavailable.

59—Proceedings at pre-trial directions hearing

(1) Counsel briefed to appear at the trial (or, if the attendance of a party's counsel is not practicable, that party's solicitor) and, subject to rule 36, the accused are to attend at a directions hearing convened under rule 58.

(2) At a pre-trial directions hearing, the Court will give directions (including any arising by virtue of section 59J of the *Evidence Act 1929*) with respect to the trial to ensure that the trial commences on the trial date and will be conducted in an expeditious and fair manner.

Part 8—Outcome of directions hearings

60—Outcome of directions hearing

(1) To give effect to an agreement arrived at between the parties in the course of a directions hearing, the Court may direct that—

(a) a specified fact may be proved at trial in a specified manner that is not in accordance with the rules of evidence;

(b) a specified fact is to be treated as admitted or established without proof at trial;

(c) a specified exhibit is to be admitted in evidence at trial without proof of its authenticity;

(d) specified evidence may be read or a specified statement may be tendered at trial without a witness being called; or

(e) with respect to any specified matter or topic, the regular course of procedure at the trial is to be modified or varied to facilitate proof of facts.

(2) An order made under this rule is to be drawn up at the direction of and signed by the Court.

(3) Subject to these Rules, the trial is to be conducted in conformity with the provisions of any such order.

(4) Despite any order made under this rule, a party may, with the permission of the trial Judge, withdraw agreement to any provision contained in that order, whereupon that provision ceases to have effect and the trial is thereafter with respect to the subject matter of that provision to be conducted in accordance with the law and practice generally applicable.

(5) Nothing in these Rules, or any order made under them, precludes the Court—

(a) at any time, on its own initiative or on the application of a party, setting aside or varying by administrative direction the listing of a trial;

(b) adjourning the trial or giving any other necessary directions as to how it is to proceed;

(c) making any order or giving any direction at trial that, in the opinion of the Court, should be made in the interest of justice and to ensure that there is a fair trial according to law.

Chapter 7—Notice of and dispensing with evidence

Part 1—Notice of evidence

61—Evidence of discreditable conduct

(1) Notice of intention to adduce evidence of discreditable conduct under section 34P(4) of the *Evidence Act 1929* is to be in an approved form and filed and served on all other parties to the proceeding—

(a) in the case of a notice by the Director— not less than 7 calendar days before the first directions hearing;

(b) in all other cases—at least 21 clear calendar days before the listed trial date.

(2) A party who intends to object to the admission of proposed evidence of discreditable conduct is to file and serve on all other parties to the proceeding a notice of objection in an approved form—

(a) in the case of an objection to evidence proposed to be led by the Director—within 28 calendar days after the filing of the Director’s notice of intention;

(b) in all other cases—at least 5 clear business days before the listed trial date.

(3) The Court may vary the time within which a notice under this rule is to be filed and served.

62—Evidence of self-defence or other designated matters

(1) An application under section 134 of the Act to require the defence to give to the Director notice of intention to adduce evidence of a certain kind is to be in an approved form.

**Note —**

Rule 51(3) requires an application to be made no less than 28 calendar days before the listed trial date.

(2) An order requiring the defence to give notice of intention to adduce evidence of a certain kind is to be in an approved form.

(3) The defence response to an order is to be in an approved form.

63—Expert or alibi evidence

A notice under section 124 of the Act or section 18 of the Sentencing Act of intention by the defence to call expert or alibi evidence is to be in an approved form.

Part 2—Admissions

64—Dispensing with prosecution witnesses

(1) An application under section 134 of the Act to require the defence to give to the Director notice whether it consents to dispensing with calling certain prosecution witnesses is to be in an approved form and is to state the time within which it is proposed the defence is to respond.

**Note —**

Rule 51(3) requires an application to be made no less than 28 calendar days before the listed trial date.

(2) An order requiring the defence to give notice whether it consents to dispensing with calling certain prosecution witnesses is to be in an approved form.

(3) The defence response to an order is to be in an approved form.

65 \*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*

Part 3—Subpoenas

**Note —**

This Part follows the form of harmonised rules adopted in jurisdictions across Australia.

66—Interpretation

(1) In this Part, unless the contrary intention appears—

***addressee*** means a person who is the subject of the order expressed in a subpoena;

***conduct money*** means a sum of money or its equivalent, such as pre-paid travel, sufficient to meet the reasonable expenses of the addressee of attending court as required by the subpoena and returning after so attending;

***issuing party*** means the party at whose request a subpoena is issued;

***subpoena*** means an order in writing requiring a person (an ***addressee***)—

(a) to attend to give evidence; or

(b) to produce the subpoena or a copy of it and a document or thing; or

(c) to do both those things.

(2) To the extent that a subpoena requires an addressee to attend to give evidence, it is called a ***subpoena to attend to give evidence***.

(3) To the extent that a subpoena requires an addressee to produce the subpoena or a copy of it and a document or thing, it is called a ***subpoena to produce***.

67—Issuing subpoena

(1) The Court may, in any proceeding, by subpoena order an addressee—

(a) to attend to give evidence as directed by the subpoena; or

(b) to produce the subpoena or a copy of it and any document or thing as directed by the subpoena; or

(c) to do both those things.

(2) The Court may exercise its power to issue a subpoena not only for the purposes of a proceeding in the Court but also for the purposes of proceedings extraneous to the Court for which the issue of a subpoena by the Court is authorised by statute.

(3) The Registrar is empowered to issue subpoenas on the Court's behalf in the circumstances identified in section 126 of the Act.

(4) The Registrar—

(a) may issue a subpoena on his or her own authority in the circumstances specified in section 126 of the Act; and

(b) must issue a subpoena if directed by a Judge or Master to do so.

(5) A subpoena is not to be issued—

(a) if the Court has made an order, or there is a rule of the Court, having the effect of requiring that the proposed subpoena—

(i) not be issued; or

(ii) not be issued without permission of the Court and that permission has not been given; or

(b) requiring the production of a document or thing in the custody of the Court or another court.

(6) A subpoena is not to be issued to compel the production of a public document unless a Judge authorises the issue of the subpoena.

(7) On issuing a subpoena, the Court will authenticate it by affixing its seal or in some other appropriate manner.

68—Form of subpoena

(1) A subpoena under rule 68 of the Rules:

(a) to attend to give evidence is to be in an approved form;

(b) to produce is to be in an approved form;

(c) to do both those things is to be in an approved form.

(2) A subpoena—

(a) may be addressed to one or more persons; and

(b) must, unless the Court otherwise orders, identify the addressee or addressees by name, or by description of office or position.

(3) A subpoena may, however, be issued without the identification of the addressee or addressees on the basis that the necessary identifying names or descriptions are to be inserted before service of the subpoena by a solicitor for the party on whose application the subpoena was issued.

(4) A subpoena to produce must—

(a) identify the document or thing to be produced; and

(b) specify the date, time and place for production.

(5) A subpoena to attend to give evidence must specify, for each addressee who is required to attend, the date, time and place for attendance.

(6) If a subpoena requires an addressee's personal attendance at a particular date, time and place to produce a document or thing, or to give evidence (or both)—

(a) the date, time and place for attendance must be the date, time and place at which the trial is scheduled to commence or some other date, time and place permitted by the Court; but

(b) if the course of the Court's business makes it necessary or expedient to change the date, time or place for attendance—

(i) the issuing party may amend the date, time or place by serving notice of the amendment on the addressee personally and tendering any additional conduct money that may be reasonable in the light of the amendment; and

(ii) the subpoena then operates in its amended form.

(7) The place specified for production may be the Court or the address of any person authorised to take evidence in the proceeding as permitted by the Court.

(8) The last date for service of a subpoena—

(a) is the date falling 5 clear business days before the earliest date on which an addressee is required to comply with the subpoena or an earlier or later date fixed by the Court; and

(b) must be specified in the subpoena.

(9) If an addressee is a company, the company must comply with the subpoena by its appropriate or proper officer.

(10) If there is a mistake in the terms in which a subpoena is issued, and the mistake is discovered before the subpoena is served, the issuing party may correct the mistake and, after filing a corrected copy of the subpoena in the Court, proceed with service of the subpoena in its corrected form.

69—Alteration of date for attendance or production

(1) The issuing party may give notice to the addressee of a date or time later than the date or time specified in a subpoena as the date or time for attendance or for production or for both.

(2) When notice is given under subrule (1), the subpoena has the effect as if the date or time notified appeared in the subpoena instead of the date or time which appeared in the subpoena.

70—Setting aside or other relief

(1) The Court may on the application of a party or any person having a sufficient interest, set aside a subpoena in whole or part, or grant other relief in respect of it.

(2) Any application under subrule (1) must be made on notice to the issuing party.

(3) The Court may order that the applicant give notice of the application to any other party or to any other person having a sufficient interest.

**Note—**

Sections 33, 43 and 44 of the *Service and Execution of Process Act 1992* (Cth) contain provisions governing applications to set aside subpoenas served interstate.

71—Service

(1) A subpoena must be served personally on the addressee on or before the last business day for service specified in the subpoena.

(2) The issuing party must serve a copy of a subpoena to produce on each other party as soon as practicable after the subpoena has been served on the addressee or addressees.

72—Compliance with subpoena

(1) An addressee need not comply with the requirements of a subpoena to attend to give evidence or a subpoena both to attend to give evidence and to produce unless conduct money has been handed or tendered to the addressee a reasonable time before the date on which attendance is required.

(2) An addressee need not comply with the requirements of a subpoena unless it is served on or before the date specified in the subpoena as the last date for service of the subpoena.

**Note—**

1. Section 30 of the *Service and Execution of Process Act 1992* (Cth) provides that, when a subpoena is served interstate, service is only effective if it is not less than 14 days before the person is required to comply unless the Court allows a shorter period in defined circumstances.
2. Section 31 of the *Service and Execution of Process Act 1992* (Cth) provides that, when a subpoena is served interstate, service is only effective if prescribed notices and a copy of any order under section 30 are attached to the subpoena served.
3. Section 32 of the *Service and Execution of Process Act 1992* (Cth) provides that, when a subpoena is served interstate, service is only effective if, a reasonable time before compliance is required, sufficient allowances and travelling expenses are paid or tendered to the person.

(3) Despite rule 71(1), an addressee must comply with the requirements of a subpoena even if it has not been served personally on that addressee if the addressee has, by the last date for service of the subpoena, actual knowledge of the subpoena and of its requirements.

(4) Subject to subrules (5) and (6), the addressee must comply with a subpoena to produce**—**

(a) by attending at the date, time and place specified for production or, if the addressee has received notice of a later date or time from the issuing party, at that later date or time and producing the subpoena or a copy of it and the document or thing to the Court or to the person authorised to take evidence in the proceeding as permitted by the Court; or

(b) by delivering or sending the subpoena or a copy of it and the document or thing to the Registrar at the address specified for the purpose in the subpoena, or, if more than one address is so specified, at any one of those addresses, so that they are received not less than 2 clear business days before the date specified in the subpoena for attendance and production or, if the addressee has received notice of a later date or time from the issuing party, before that later date.

**Note—**

Section 34 of the *Service and Execution of Process Act 1992* (Cth) provides that, when a subpoena is served interstate, a document or thing may be delivered to the Registrar not less than 24 hours before the date for compliance.

(5) In the case of a subpoena that is both a subpoena to attend to give evidence and a subpoena to produce, production of the subpoena or a copy of it and of the document or thing in any of the ways permitted by subrule (4) does not discharge an addressee from the obligation to attend to give evidence.

(6) Unless a subpoena specifically requires the production of the original, the addressee may produce a copy of any document required to be produced by the subpoena.

(7) The copy of a document may be**—**

(a) a photocopy; or

(b) in an electronic form in any of the following electronic formats –

1. .doc and .docx – Microsoft Word documents;
2. .pdf – Adobe Acrobat documents;
3. .xls and .xlsx – Microsoft Excel spreadsheets;
4. jpg – image files;
5. .rtf – rich text format
6. .gif – graphics interchange format;
7. .tif – tagged image format; or
8. any other format agreed with the issuing party.

73—Production otherwise than on attendance

(1) This rule applies if an addressee produces a document or thing in accordance with rule 72(4)(b).

(2) The Registrar must, if requested by the addressee, give a receipt for the document or thing to the addressee.

(3) If the addressee produces more than one document or thing, the addressee must, if requested by the Registrar, provide a list of the documents or things produced.

74—Removal, return, inspection, copying and disposal of documents and things

The Court may give directions in relation to the removal from and return to the Court, and the inspection, copying and disposal, of any document or thing that has been produced to the Court in response to a subpoena.

75—Inspection of, and dealing with, documents and things produced otherwise than on attendance

(1) On request in writing of a party, the Registrar must inform the party whether production in response to a subpoena has occurred in accordance with rule 72(4)(b) and, if so, include a description, in general terms, of the documents and things produced.

(2) The following provisions of this rule apply if an addressee produces a document or thing in accordance with rule 72(4)(b).

(3) Subject to this rule, no person may inspect a document or thing produced unless the Court has granted permission and the inspection is in accordance with that permission.

(4) Unless the Court otherwise orders, the Registrar may permit the parties to inspect at the Registry any document or thing produced if**—**

(a) the Registrar is satisfied that a copy of the subpoena to produce was served on each other party in accordance with rule 71(2); and

(b) there has been no objection to inspection under this rule by a party or any person having a sufficient interest.

(5) If the addressee objects to a document or thing being inspected by any party to the proceeding, the addressee must, at the time of production, notify the Registrar in writing of the objection and of the grounds of the objection.

(6) If a party or person having a sufficient interest objects to a document or thing being inspected by a party to the proceeding, the objector may notify the Registrar in writing of the objection and of the grounds of the objection.

(7) On receiving notice of an objection under this rule, the Registrar—

(a) must not permit any, or any further, inspection of the document or thing the subject of the objection; and

(b) must refer the objection to the Court for hearing and determination.

(8) The Registrar must notify the issuing party of the objection and of the date, time and place at which the objection will be heard, and the issuing party must notify the addressee, the objector and each other party accordingly.

(9) The Registrar must not permit any document or thing produced to be removed from the Registry except on application in writing signed by the solicitor for a party.

(10) A solicitor who signs an application under subrule (9) and removes a document or thing from the Registry undertakes to the Court by force of this rule that—

(a) the document or thing will be kept in the personal custody of the lawyer for the party; and

(b) the document or thing will be returned to the Registry in the same condition, order and packaging in which it was removed, as and when directed by the Registrar.

(11) The Registrar may, in the Registrar's discretion, grant an application under subrule (9) subject to conditions or refuse to grant the application.

76—Disposal of documents and things produced

(1) Unless the Court otherwise orders, the Registrar may, in the Registrar's discretion, return to an addressee any document or thing produced in response to the subpoena.

**Note—**

It should be noted, however, that if the document or thing has been tendered as an exhibit, the Registrar is to deal with the exhibit as directed by the Court (see rule 83)).

(2) Unless the Court otherwise orders, the Registrar must not return any document or thing under subrule (1) unless the Registrar has given to the issuing party at least 14 calendar days notice of the intention to do so and that period has expired.

(3) The addressee of a subpoena to give evidence or to give evidence and to produce must complete the declaration by the addressee provided for in the approved form.

(4) The completed declaration must be included in the subpoena or copy of the subpoena which accompanies the documents produced under the subpoena.

(5) Subject to subrule (6), the Registrar may, on the expiry of four months from the conclusion of the proceeding, cause to be destroyed all the documents produced in the proceeding in compliance with a subpoena which were declared by the addressee to be copies.

(6) The Registrar may cause to be destroyed those documents declared by the addressee to be copies which have become exhibits in the proceeding when they are no longer required in connection with the proceeding, including on any appeal.

77—Costs and expenses of compliance

(1) The Court may order the issuing party to pay the amount of any reasonable loss or expense incurred in complying with the subpoena.

(2) If an order is made under subrule (1), the Court must fix the amount or direct that it be fixed in accordance with the Court's usual procedure in relation to costs.

(3) An amount referred to in this rule is separate from and in addition to—

(a) any conduct money paid to the addressee; or

(b) any witness expenses payable to the addressee.

**Note—**

Sections 35 and 45 of the *Service and Execution of Process Act 1992* (Cth) provide that, when a subpoena is served interstate, the person served is entitled to reasonable expenses incurred in compliance and empowers the Court to make orders for this purpose.

78—Failure to comply with subpoena—contempt of court

(1) An addressee who fails to comply with a subpoena without lawful excuse is in contempt of court and may be dealt with accordingly.

(2) Despite rule 71(1), if a subpoena has not been served personally on an addressee, the addressee may be dealt with for contempt of court as if the addressee had been so served if it is proved that the addressee had, by the last date for service of the subpoena, actual knowledge of the subpoena and its requirements.

(3) Subrules (1) and (2) are without prejudice to any power of the Court under any rules of the Court (including any rules of the Court providing for the arrest of an addressee who defaults in attendance in accordance with a subpoena) or otherwise, to enforce compliance with a subpoena.

79—Documents and things in court custody

(1) A party who seeks production of a document or thing in the custody of the Court or of another court may inform the Registrar in writing accordingly, identifying the document or thing.

(2) If the document or thing is in the custody of the Court, the Registrar must produce the document or thing—

(a) in court or to any person authorised to take evidence in the proceeding, as required by the party; or

(b) as the Court directs.

(3) If the document or thing is in the custody of another court, the Registrar must, unless the Court has otherwise ordered—

(a) request the other court to send the document or thing to the Registrar; and

(b) after receiving it, produce the document or thing—

(i) in court or to any person authorised to take evidence in the proceeding as required by the party; or

(ii) as the Court directs.

Chapter 8—Trial

Part 1—Evidence

80—Audiovisual link evidence or submissions

(1) When an order has been made for taking evidence or submissions by audiovisual link, an applicant who no longer requires the evidence or submissions to be taken by audiovisual link is to notify the Registrar immediately.

(2) Unless the Court otherwise orders, if the Court makes an order under section 59IF of the *Evidence Act 1929*, the amount fixed by the Court under section 59IF of that Act is to be paid by the applicant for the order.

81—Evidence to be taken interstate or overseas

(1) A request under section 59E(1)(c) of the *Evidence Act 1929* to a foreign court to take evidence is to be in an approved form.

(2) The party obtaining the order is responsible for all expenses incurred by the Court, or by any person at the request of the Court, in respect of the letter of request to the foreign court.

82—Audiovisual record of evidence

(1) This rule applies to an audiovisual record of the evidence of a vulnerable or other witness given in a proceeding before the Court.

(2) An application under section 13C(3) of the *Evidence Act 1929* to take custody of an audiovisual record of the evidence of a vulnerable witness given in a proceeding before the Court for the purpose of a related proceeding—

(a) may be made orally at a directions hearing in the proceeding;

(b) otherwise is to be made by application under rule 49.

(3) Subject to any contrary direction by the Court, a party who is authorised by the Court under section 13C(3) of the *Evidence Act 1929* to take custody of an audiovisual record of evidence—

(a) will be provided with a duplicate copy of the record;

(b) is to use the duplicate record for the sole purpose of the related proceeding in respect of which the authorising order is made;

(c) is not to copy or disseminate the duplicate record to any third party; and

(d) is to ensure the safekeeping of the duplicate record and to return it to the Court at the conclusion of the related proceeding in respect of which the authorising order is made.

(4) An application under section 13D of the *Evidence Act 1929* to admit an official record of evidence given in an earlier criminal proceeding in a later proceeding is to be made by application under rule 49.

(5) If editing of an official record of evidence is required under section 13D(3) of the *Evidence Act 1929*, the party tendering the evidence—

(a) will be provided with a duplicate copy of the official record and the editing is to be carried out on the duplicate record;

(b) is to ensure that the edited version is prepared in a form that, if tendered, may be displayed on the Court’s audio or audiovisual equipment;

(c) is to keep all edited versions of the official record in safekeeping; and

(d) is to return to the Court all edited versions not already in the custody of the Court immediately upon the conclusion of the proceeding.

Part 2—Exhibits

83—Exhibits

(1) Subject to section 54 of the *District Court Act 1991*, a Judge may at any time make such direction as he or she thinks fit for the custody, disposal or production at the conclusion of the trial of any exhibit.

(2) Subject to any direction under subrule (1) and subject to the Registrar not having received any notice of appeal, the Registrar may, at the expiration of 28 calendar days after the conclusion of the trial, return any exhibit to the custody of the person who produced it or to the solicitor for the party who tendered it, as may be appropriate, and the person to whom any exhibit is returned is liable for any costs incurred by the Registrar in returning the exhibit.

(3) Subject to any direction under subrule (1), if a notice of appeal is received by the Registrar before returning the exhibits, the Registrar is to retain the exhibits in custody until required to transmit them to the Full Court.

(4) Upon the exhibits being returned, the Registrar may deal with the exhibits in accordance with subrule (2).

(5) If an exhibit is returned while an appeal is pending, the person to whom it is returned is, so far as is practicable having regard to the nature of the exhibit, to keep it marked and labelled as before so that the person may be able to produce the exhibit so marked and labelled at the hearing of the appeal if required to do so.

(6) If there is an appeal, the Registrar will include the list of exhibits amongst the documents supplied to the proper officer of the Full Court for the purpose of the appeal.

Chapter 9—Juries

84—Interpretation

In this Chapter—

***jury card*** means the jury card referred to in section 42 of the *Juries Act 1927*;

***jury pool room*** means the place appointed from time to time by the Sheriff for the attendance of the jury pool for a jury district;

***Sheriff*** includes the Deputy Sheriff and any other person for the time being performing the functions of the Sheriff under the *Juries Act 1927*;

***sheriff’s officer*** means an officer appointed by the Sheriff.

85—Juror’s oath or affirmation

(1) Before first directing a juror to attend for a criminal trial, the Sheriff is to cause the juror to take an oath or affirmation in the form of Schedule 6 to the *Juries Act 1927*.

(2) The Sheriff is to cause a record to be made of the taking by each juror of the oath or affirmation. The record is not to be shown or communicated to any person other than a Judge except by leave of a Judge.

86—Jury panel

(1) When a trial of an accused is to commence, the Sheriff is to ensure that a jury panel of not less than 20 jurors attend for the trial.

(2) When a trial of more than one accused is to commence, the Sheriff is to ensure that a jury panel of not less than 20 jurors plus not less than 3 extra jurors in respect of each additional accused attend for the trial.

(3) Subject to subrule (4), a copy of the jury panel list giving the number, name, suburb and occupation of the jurors selected by the Sheriff under subrule (1) or (2) will be made available to counsel for the parties or an unrepresented accused by the Sheriff’s Officer in court sufficiently early before the jury is empanelled to enable decisions to be made on challenge.

(4) The Presiding Judge may direct the Sheriff to have information included or removed from the jury panel list for a particular trial.

87—Selection of jurors by ballot

(1) The Associate will conduct the juror ballot by drawing a jury card from the ballot box and reading aloud to the Court the jury number only of the juror selected as shown on the jury card.

(2) This procedure will continue, allowing for challenges, until 12 jurors, or 12 jurors and any additional jurors, are seated in the jury box.

(3) After the selection of the jury, the Sheriff’s Officer will collect the jury panel list from counsel and from any unrepresented accused.

(4) The jury panel list is not a public document and is supplied to the parties for the purpose of jury selection only. Subject to any direction of the trial Judge, it ceases to be available to counsel or the accused after the jury has been selected.

(5) The cards of the jurors empanelled for a criminal trial are to be kept apart from the cards of all other jurors until a verdict has been given or until such jurors have been discharged.

(6) A ballot required to be held in accordance with section 6A(2) of the *Juries Act 1927* is to be conducted by drawing at random the number of cards necessary to reduce the number of jurors to 12 from those cards kept apart in accordance with subrule (5).

88—Jurors in charge of Sheriff or Sheriff’s officer

The Sheriff is to ensure that jurors while in a jury pool room, jury retiring room, courtroom, building in which a courtroom is situated, at a view or proceeding between any of those places are in the charge of the Sheriff or a sheriff’s officer.

89—Non attendance

If a juror does not attend in obedience to a summons or in compliance with a direction by the Sheriff, the Sheriff is to report the fact to a Judge.

Chapter 10—Sentencing

90—Victim impact statements

(1) A person wishing to furnish to the Court a victim impact statement under section 14 of the *Sentencing Act* or section 269R(3) of the Consolidation Act is to provide the statement in writing to the Director.

(2) A copy of the statement is to be provided to the Court and the defence as soon as reasonably practicable after the defendant pleads or is found guilty or the Court declares that the defendant is liable to supervision under Part 8A of the Consolidation Act.

(3) The Director may request the Court to—

(a) allow an audio or audiovisual record of the person reading the statement to be played to the Court;

(b) exercise, in relation to the person making the statement, any power that the Court has with regard to a vulnerable witness;

(c) direct that the defendant, or if the defendant is a body corporate a director or other representative of the body corporate satisfactory to the Court, be present when the statement is read or played to the Court.

(4) The Court may appoint the time when the victim impact statement will be read or played to the Court and may refuse to postpone reading or playing it if the resulting delay would be unreasonable in the circumstances.

(5) If the person providing the statement is not in court when the Court gives a direction under subrule (4), the Director is to advise the person of the time fixed for reading or playing it.

(6) The person making the statement may amend it at any time before it is read or played to the Court.

(7) The Court may direct that irrelevant material in the statement not be read or played to or taken into account by the Court.

(8) A person may at any time withdraw the statement, in which event it will not be read or played to or taken into account by the Court.

91—Community impact statements

(1) If the Director or the Commissioner for Victims’ Rights wishes to furnish to the Court a community impact statement in a proceeding to determine sentence or to fix a limiting term, he or she is to provide a copy of it to the Court and to the defence upon the accused pleading or being found guilty or upon the Court declaring that the defendant is liable to supervision under Part 8A of the Act.

(2) The Court will appoint the time at which the statement will be read to the Court and may refuse to postpone its reading if the resulting delay would be unreasonable in the circumstances.

(3) The statement will not be read out in court if the Court determines that it is inappropriate or if it would be unduly time consuming to do so.

(4) The Court may direct that irrelevant material in the statement not be read or taken into account by the Court.

92—Application to fix non-parole period

(1) An application under section 47(3) of the *Sentencing Act* to fix a non-parole period is to be made by originating application in an approved form.

(2) The application is to be served—

(a) if made by the prisoner—on the Parole Board, the Director and any other person directed by the Court; and

(b) if made by Parole Board—on the prisoner, the Director and any other person directed by the Court.

93—Mental impairment detention

When the Court makes a supervision order committing the defendant to detention under section 269O of the Consolidation Act, the warrant to be issued by the Court will be in an approved form.

Chapter 11—Statutory applications

94—Mental impairment

(1) An application to revoke, vary or revise a supervision order under section 269P or 269U of the Consolidation Act (other than a telephone application under section 269U(1)) is to be made by originating application in an approved form.

(2) The application is to be served on the Director, the defendant, the Parole Board and the Public Advocate (other than the applicant) within 5 business days after being filed.

(3) The Registrar will list the application before the Court and it is to proceed in accordance with any directions given by the Court.

(4) When an order is made by the Court committing the defendant to detention under section 269P or 269U of the Consolidation Act, the warrant issued by the Court will be in an approved form.

(5) When an order is made by the Court committing the [defendant](http://www.austlii.edu.au/au/legis/sa/consol_act/clca1935262/s14.html#defendant) to an appropriate form of custody under section 269X(1) or (2) of the Consolidation Act, the warrant issued by the Court will be in an approved form.

95—Note- there is no Rule 95- see rule 5A

96—Note- there is no Rule 96- see rule 5A

97—Note- there is no Rule 97- see rule 5A

98—Confiscation orders

(1) This rule applies to proceedings instituted in the criminal jurisdiction of the Court under the *Proceeds of Crime Act 2002* (Cth) or the *Criminal Assets Confiscation Act 2005* (the ***Confiscation Acts***).

(2) A party may initiate a proceeding under the Confiscation Acts in the Court’s criminal jurisdiction—

(a) if there is a criminal proceeding underway against the person to whom the application relates for an offence upon which the confiscation application relies—by a written application under rule 49 in that proceeding; or

(b) otherwise—by originating application in an approved form.

(3) An application—

(a) under subrule (2)(a) will proceed in accordance with directions given by the Court on a directions hearing;

(b) under subrule (2)(b) will be listed by the Registrar before the Court and is to proceed in accordance with directions given by the Court.

(4) Without affecting the right of any party to adduce further evidence, the Court may receive any evidence given in a criminal proceeding concerning the person to whom the application relates and may give such weight to that evidence as it thinks fit.

(5) Subject to the Confiscation Acts, the Court may direct that an application under the Confiscation Acts in the criminal jurisdiction of the Court be transferred to the civil jurisdiction of the Court, and in that event the application will be governed by the Civil Rules.

Chapter 12—Note- there is no Chapter 12- see rule 5A

**Note-** there is no rule 99– see rule 5A

**Note-** there is no rule 100– see rule 5A

**Note-** there is no rule 101– see rule 5A

**Note-** there is no rule 102– see rule 5A

**Note-** there is no rule 103– see rule 5A

**Note-** there is no rule 104– see rule 5A

Chapter 13—Note- there is no Chapter 13 – see rule 5A

**Note-** there is no rule 105– see rule 5A

**Note-** there is no rule 106– see rule 5A

**Note-** there is no rule 107– see rule 5A

**Note-** there is no rule 108– see rule 5A

**Note-** there is no rule 109– see rule 5A

**Note-** there is no rule 110– see rule 5A

**Note-** there is no rule 111– see rule 5A

**Note-** there is no rule 112– see rule 5A

**Note-** there is no rule 113– see rule 5A

**Note-** there is no rule 114– see rule 5A

**Note-** there is no rule 115– see rule 5A

**Note-** there is no rule 116– see rule 5A

**Note-** there is no rule 117– see rule 5A

**Note-** there is no rule 118– see rule 5A

**Note-** there is no rule 119– see rule 5A

**Note-** there is no rule 120– see rule 5A

**Note-** there is no rule 121– see rule 5A

**Note-** there is no rule 122– see rule 5A

**Note-** there is no rule 123– see rule 5A

**Note-** there is no rule 124– see rule 5A

**Note-** there is no rule 125– see rule 5A

**Note-** there is no rule 126– see rule 5A

**Note-** there is no rule 127– see rule 5A

Chapter 14—Contempt of Court

Part 1—Contempt committed in face of Court

128—Contempt committed in face of Court

(1) If a contempt is committed in the face of the Court and it is necessary to deal urgently with it, the Court may—

(a) if the person alleged to have committed the contempt (the ***accused***) is within the precincts of the Court—order that the accused be taken into custody; or

(b) issue a warrant to have the accused arrested and brought before the Court to be dealt with on a charge of contempt.

(2) The Court must formulate a written charge containing reasonable details of the alleged contempt and have the charge served on the accused when, or as soon as practicable after, the accused is taken into custody.

Part 2—Court initiated proceedings for contempt—other cases

129—Court initiated proceedings for contempt—other cases

(1) If the Court decides on its own initiative to deal with a contempt of the Court, the Court will require the Registrar to formulate a written charge containing reasonable details of the alleged contempt.

(2) The Registrar will then issue a summons requiring the person alleged to have committed the contempt (the ***accused***) to appear before the Court at a nominated time and place to answer the charge.

(3) The Court may issue a warrant to have the accused arrested and brought before the Court to answer the charge if—

(a) there is reason to believe that the accused will not comply with a summons; or

(b) a summons has been issued and served but the accused has failed to appear in compliance with it.

Part 3—Contempt proceedings by party to proceeding

130—Contempt proceedings by party to proceeding

(1) A party to a proceeding who claims to have been prejudiced by a contempt of the Court committed by another party, a witness or another person in relation to the proceeding may apply to the Court to have the accused charged with contempt.

(2) The application is to—

(a) be made as an application for directions under rule 49; and

(b) include details of the alleged contempt.

(3) The application may be made without notice to the accused or other parties but the Court may direct the applicant to give notice of the application to the accused or the other parties (or both).

(4) If the Court is satisfied on an application under this rule that there are reasonable grounds to suspect the accused of the alleged contempt, subject to subrule (7), the Court may require the Registrar to formulate a written charge containing reasonable details of the alleged contempt.

(5) The Registrar will then issue a summons requiring the accused to appear before the Court at a nominated time and place to answer the charge.

(6) The Court may issue a warrant to have the accused arrested and brought before the Court to answer the charge if—

(a) there is reason to believe that the accused will not comply with a summons; or

(b) a summons has been issued and served but the accused has failed to appear in compliance with it.

(7) Despite subrule (4), the Court may, if satisfied that there are reasonable grounds to suspect the accused of the alleged contempt, grant permission to the applicant to issue a summons requiring the accused to appear before the Court at a nominated time and place to answer the charge and, in that event, the applicant—

(a) must, within the time fixed by the Court, issue and serve a summons in an approved form requiring the accused to appear before the Court at the nominated time and place to answer the charge;

(b) must be named as the prosecuting party in the summons;

(c) will have the carriage of the prosecution of the charge;

(d) must prosecute the charge at its own expense and satisfy any costs orders made in favour of the accused;

(e) must comply with any direction of the Court in relation to the prosecution of the charge.

Part 4—Hearing of charge of contempt

131—Charge to be dealt with by Judge

A charge of contempt is to be dealt with by a Judge.

132—Procedure on charge of contempt

(1) Apart from those cases to which rule 130(7) applies, the Registrar will have carriage of the prosecution of a charge of contempt, and the Registrar may retain solicitors and counsel for that purpose.

(2) In relation to a proceeding for contempt that was initiated by an application under rule 130(1), the Court may direct the applicant to indemnify the Registrar in respect of the costs incurred by the Registrar or ordered to be paid by the Registrar.

**Note—**

This right of cost recovery is additional to that contained in Rule 133(3).

(3) The Court will deal with a charge of contempt as follows—

(a) the Court will hear relevant evidence for and against the charge from the prosecutor and the accused;

(b) the Court may, on its own initiative, call witnesses who may be able to give relevant evidence;

(c) at the conclusion of the evidence, the Court will allow the prosecutor and the accused a reasonable opportunity to address the Court on the question whether the charge has been established;

(d) if, after hearing the evidence and representations from the prosecutor and the accused, the Court is satisfied beyond reasonable doubt that the charge has been established, the Court will find the accused guilty of the contempt;

(e) the Court will, if it finds the accused guilty of the contempt, allow the prosecutor and the accused a reasonable opportunity to make submissions on penalty;

(f) the Court will then determine and impose penalty.

(4) A witness called by the Court may be cross-examined by the prosecutor and the accused.

(5) In a proceeding founded on a charge of contempt—

(a) the Court—

(i) may exercise with respect to the charge any of the powers that it has with respect to a charge of an indictable offence; and

(ii) may exercise with respect to the accused any of the powers that it has in relation to a person charged with an indictable offence; and

(b) evidence may be received by way of affidavit if the accused does not require attendance of the witness for cross-examination.

133—Punishment of contempt

(1) The Court may punish a contempt by a fine or imprisonment (or both).

(2) If the Court imposes a fine, the Court may fix—

(a) the time for payment of the fine; and

(b) a term of imprisonment in default of payment of the fine.

(3) The Court may order a person who has been found guilty of a contempt to pay the costs of the proceeding for contempt.

(4) The Court may release a person who has been found guilty of a contempt on the person entering into an undertaking to the Court to observe conditions determined by the Court.

(5) The Court may, on its own initiative or on application by an interested person, cancel or reduce a penalty imposed for a contempt.

(6) An order for the imposition of a penalty for a contempt, or for the cancellation of a penalty imposed for a contempt may be—

(a) made on conditions the Court considers appropriate; and

(b) suspended on conditions the Court considers appropriate.

(7) The Court may, on its own initiative or on application by the Registrar—

(a) cancel the release of a person who has been released under subrule (4) for breach of a condition of the undertaking; and

(b) issue a warrant to have the person arrested and brought before the Court to be dealt with for the original contempt.

(8) The Registrar, if so directed by the Court, must make an application under subrule (7).

History of Amendment

New entries appear in **bold.**

| **Rules** | **Amendments** | **Date of Operation** |
| --- | --- | --- |
| am = amended; del = deleted; ins = inserted;  ren = renumbered; sub = substituted | | |
| 4 (definition)  Multiple  Multiple  Single  Multiple  **Single** | ins am 3 ins am 4 am am 4 del am 4  am am 6  **ins am 8** | 27 June 2016 1 December 2016  1 December 2016 1 December 2016  1 June 2018  **1 January 2021** |
| 5A | am am 4 | 1 December 2016 |
| 18(1) | sub am 4 | 1 December 2016 |
| 20 | del am 6 | 1 June 2018 |
| 21(1) | am am 6 | 1 June 2018 |
| 21A | ins am 7 | 1 May 2019 |
| 23 | sub am 4 | 1 December 2016 |
| 23(1) | am am 6 | 1 June 2018 |
| 23(4) | am am 6 | 1 June 2018 |
| 23A | ins am 4 | 1 December 2016 |
| 23B | ins am 6 | 1 June 2018 |
| 25A | ins am 4 | 1 December 2016 |
| 26(1) | am am 6 | 1 June 2018 |
| 26(3) | am am 6 | 1 June 2018 |
| 31(12)(b) | am am 6 | 1 June 2018 |
| 35(1)(a) | sub am 6 | 1 June 2018 |
| 40(2) | am am 6 | 1 June 2018 |
| 46(1) | sub am 4 | 1 December 2016 |
| 47 | sub am 4 | 1 December 2016 |
| 48 | sub am 4 | 1 December 2016 |
| **49(1)(ab)** | **ins am 8** | **1 January 2021** |
| **49(1)(ac)** | **ins am 8** | **1 January 2021** |
| 49(1)(f) | am am 6 | 1 June 2018 |
| 49(1)(g) | del am 6 | 1 June 2018 |
| 49(1)(ga) | ins am 3 | 27 June 2016 |
| 49(1)(gb) | ins am 3 | 27 June 2016 |
| 49(1)(gc) | ins am 3 | 27 June 2016 |
| 49(1)(gd) | ins am 3 | 27 June 2016 |
| 49(1)(k) | am am 4 | 1 December 2016 |
| **49(4)(a)** | am am 3  **am am 8** | 27 June 2016  **1 January 2021** |
| **49(4)(b)** | ins am 3  **del am 8** | 27 June 2016  **1 January 2021** |
| **49(4)(c) to 49(4)(b)** | **renum am 8** | **1 January 2021** |
| 49(4)(b) to 49(4)(c) | ren am 3 | 27 June 2016 |
| 49(6) | ins am 4 | 1 December 2016 |
| 50 | am am 4 | 1 December 2016 |
| 50(1) | sub am 4 | 1 December 2016 |
| **Part 3A** | **ins am 8** | **1 January 2021** |
| **51(1A)** | ins am 3  **sub am 8** | 27 June 2016  **1 January 2021** |
| 51(2) | sub am 1 sub am 4 | 1 April 2015 1 December 2016 |
| 51(3) | sub am 1  am am 3  sub am 4  am am 6 | 1 April 2015  27 June 2016  1 December 2016  1 June 2018 |
| 50(4) | sub am 4 | 1 December 2016 |
| 51(4A) | ins am 3 | 27 June 2016 |
| 51(5) | am am 1  am am 3 | 1 April 2015  27 June 2016 |
| 51(6) | ins am 1 | 1 April 2015 |
| 54(1) | am am 4 | 1 December 2016 |
| 54(2) | del am 4  ins am 6 | 1 December 2016  1 June 2018 |
| 55(1)(a) | am am 4 | 1 December 2016 |
| 55(1)(e) | ins am 4 | 1 December 2016 |
| 55(1)(e) to (f) | ren am 4 | 1 December 2016 |
| 55(1)(f) to (g) | ren am 4 | 1 December 2016 |
| 57 | sub am 4 | 1 December 2016 |
| 55A | ins am 4 | 1 December 2016 |
| Part 6A | ins am 3 | 27 June 2016 |
| 57A | ins am 3 | 27 June 2016 |
| 57A to 57B | ren am 4 | 1 December 2016 |
| 57B | ins am 3 | 27 June 2016 |
| 57B to 57C | ren am 4 | 1 December 2016 |
| 58 | sub am 4 | 1 December 2016 |
| 59 | sub am 4 | 1 December 2016 |
| 61(1)(a) | sub am 4 | 1 December 2016 |
| 62(1) | am am 6 | 1 June 2018 |
| 62(1) Note | sub am 4 | 1 December 2016 |
| 63 | am am 6 | 1 June 2018 |
| 64(1) | am am 6 | 1 June 2018 |
| 64(1) Note | sub am 3 sub am 4 | 27 June 2016  1 December 2016 |
| 65 | del am 6 | 1 June 2018 |
| 65(1) Note | sub am 3  sub am 4 | 27 June 2016 1 December 2016 |
| 67(3) | am am 6 | 1 June 2018 |
| 67(4)(a) | am am 6 | 1 June 2018 |
| 67(4)(b) | am am 6 | 1 June 2018 |
| 68(1) | sub am 2 sub am 5 | 1 May 2016 1 December 2017 |
| 72(1) | am am 4 am am 5 | 1 December 2016  1 December 2017 |
| 72(7)(b) | sub am 5 | 1 December 2017 |
| 76(3) | sub am 5 | 1 December 2017 |
| 76(4) | sub am 5 | 1 December 2017 |
| 90(1) | am am 6 | 1 June 2018 |
| 90(2) | am am 6 | 1 June 2018 |
| 92(1) | am am 6 | 1 June 2018 |
| 93 | am am 6 | 1 June 2018 |
| 94(1) | am am 6 | 1 June 2018 |
| 94(4) | am am 6 | 1 June 2018 |
| 90(5) | am am 6 | 1 June 2018 |